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DEBATES - Tuesday 12'July 1977 

Tuesday 12 July 1977 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane took the. Chair 
at 10 am. 

MESSAGE F HOM ADM.l;NI:STRA'I'OR 

Mr SPEAKER: Honourable members, I 
have received a message from His Honour 
the Administrator. 

Deal' Speaker, Attached is the re­
port of MY' A.R. Neilson who waS 
appointed to inquiY'e into aspects of 
the Lottery and Gaming Ordinance in 
accordance . wi th an ins trument 0 f 
appoin1:ment dated 20 January 1977, a 
copy 0 t which is a lso attached. 

The report is forwarded for tab ling 
in the Legislative Assembly tor the 
Northern Te ni tory pursuant to 
section 4A (4) of Inquiries Ordinance. 

Yours sincerely, 
Administrator. 

I table the report. 

PETITION 

J.A. ENGLAND, 

QANTAS S CHEVlY.ut:.s 

Mr DONDAS: I have a petition that has 
been signed by the heads of some 250 
Darwin Greek families. The petitioners 
feel that many Dart,fin residents have 
been inconvenienced because of the 
Qantas route rescheduling for travel­
le rs be tween Da rwin and Athens. Th e 
peuuoners feel that they have been 
further disadvantaged by having to 
t rans fer f ligh ts 0 r stay overni gh tin 
Rome, especially the older travellers 
who prefer to travel direct. There 
would also be some language diffi­
culties. l.fuilst a special excursionary 
return fare Darwin-Rome-Athens-Darwin 
of $958 is . considered reasonable, the 
di rect f ligh t to Athens v ia Rome is now 
$701 compared to the previous cos t from 
Darwin to Athens direct of $542, a 
difference of $159. I move the petition 
be received and read. 

Motion agreed to. 

TO THE HONOURABLE THE SPEAKER 
AND f.1EJVBEHS OF TH'.c 

LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY 
FOR THE NORl'HERN TERRIToRY 

The humble petition of the undel'­
signed residents of Darwin respect­
fully showeth that they are deeply 
concerned because of the decision 
made by Qantas Airways and the dis­
continuance of its direct fhght sel'­
vice between DaY'.J}in and Athens and 
the special fare concession I'ates 
which existed previously. YOUI' petit­
ioners feel that the new flight 
schedule tI'eats Dar-win residents un­
fairly as it I'equires trave ZZeI's from 
this aI'ea tI'avelling to Athens in 
future to stay overnight in one 
foI'eign country en I'oute as well as 
to beaI' a substantial incI'ease in 
faI'e cost. YOUI' petitioners hwnbly 
pY'ay that the Legislative Assembly 
urge the appropriate authoI'ities to 
take immediate action to r'estoI'e the 
dir'ect fliaht service between Da:t'Win 
and Ath"ens
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and to I'eimplement the 
fo:t'111eI' special tare concession rate 
as soon' as pOSSible, and yOUI' petit­
ioneI's as in duty bound will ever' 
pray . 

PETITION 

DRUGS DIllB . 

Mr TU\'lJORTH: I present a further 
petition from citizens concerning the 
Drugs Bills before the Assembly. I move 
that the petition be received. 

Petition received. 

REPORT UF INQUIRY INTO 
NOFTrlERN TERRI'IORY PUBLIC 
.. ELEqF.I CITY.,g.l!l'F'LY. ----

Mr PERRON: I table the report of the 
Inquiry into Public Electricity Supply 
in the Northern Territory and I move 
that the report be noted and seek leave 
to continue my remarks at a later hour. 
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Leave granted. 

gHURCH LANDS LEASES BILL 

(Serial 205) 

Continued from 16 June 1977. 
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Mr DONDAS: Iris e to, support the 
bill. I am a bit confused because the 
Church Lands Leases Ordinance as it 
presently exists provides machinery for 
the leasing of land by churches. 
Religion is quite a difficult thing to 
put one's finger on because there are 
so many differences in people's relig­
ious beliefs and who t hei r one Go d is. 
I believe the definition of a "church" 
is a place of holy worship. The Islamic 
Society of the Northern Territory has 
had to go through the machinery of 
having an amendment to this ordinance 
made to enable them to build a mosque. 
/>; mosque, a church, a synagogue or any 
place of worship is a place for God yet 
they have to go through the rigmarole 
of being harrassed by the Dep'artment of 
NT. They have said, "He would like to 
build a mosque. We have a block of 
land; when can we start?" The reply 
must have been, "You cannot start b~ 
cause mosq ues a re not covered by the 
Church Lands Leases Ordinance. You must 
have an amendment passed through the 
Assembl; to allow this type of con­
struction to take place". The defin­
ition of "Islam" is to be free, safe or 
devout to God. The Muslim faith as set 
forth by the prophet Mohammed is taught 
from the writings of the Koran. A 
church or a mosque as far as I am con­
cerned is the same: it is a place of 
worship for people. 

The Cabinet Nember in his 
secon~reading speech stated that the 
Northern Territory, and especially Dar­
win, has a mul.ti-racial society. In 
fact, I alluded'to this in an adjourn­
ment debate at the last sittings when I 
said that some 64% of people living in 
the Northern Territory are not of 
Anglo-Saxon descent. If we are going to 
s tart worrying ab out 0 ur ethnic groups, 
the time to do it is now because there 
are so many of them. This amendment 
will allow the Islamic Society of the 
Northern Territory to build. I feel 
that they could have possibly gone 
rlhead without this particular amendment 
because mosques or synagogues are 
places of worship. When this ordinance 
was originally implemented to allow the 
department to grant land for churches 
like the Greek Ch urch, t he Ca tholic 
Church and the Anglican Church, they 
I.ere not trying to discriminate against 
the Islamic Society. If their appli-
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cation to build a mosque had been 
seriously looked at by the Department 
of the Northern Territory and the Lands 
Branch, this particular amendment would 
have not been necessary. I sl',!,ort the 
bill. 

Mr TUX\olORTH: I rise to support the 
bill because I believe that it is not 
only timely, it is also an acknowledge­
ment of the support that we members of 
this Assembly are giving to the growth 
and development of one aspect of our 
community life in the Northern Terri­
tory. The legislation that is currently 
in existence was drawn up in the dark 
ages when the influence of our 
immigrants had not had a great effect 
on the nation and when the traditional 
churches were the predominant places of 
worship and there was very little cause 
for provision to be made in law for 
other places 0 f worship. 

One of the great things about the 
Northern Territory is the tolerance 
that exists between Territorians of 
different colours, ethnic background, 
language and religion. I do not think 
that there would be another place in 
this country where a man's religion is 
accepted so tolerantly as it is in the 
Northern Territory. I was brought up a 
very strict Catholic and, after I had 
t ravelled overseas, I began to realise 
that there were many other forms of 
worship in the world. In fact, at one 
stage of my youth, I became involved 
with a young lady I.ho was a fire wor­
shipper. This was a very jnteresting 
period in my life, One jests now but it 
was not funny in those days. It did 
b!ing home to me that we are all of one 
species and it does not really matter a 
tinker's cuss what our religion is. We 
are all entitled to practise our 
religion and to carry on our worship 
wherever I.e a re, i rrespecti ve 0 f what 
the people in that place think. Sixty 
per cent of the people living in the 
Northern Territory are from a non 
Anglo-Saxon tradition, This suggests 
that many people here have backgrounds 
that should be retained and from which 
the whole community can benefit. 

The concept of the establishment 
mosque in the Northern Territory 
never been an abhorrent one, it 
jus t been one that we have never 

of a 
has 
has 
had 
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any need to recognise. I would like to 
extend my compliments to the honourable 
member in charge of this bill for 
having the foresight and the humanity 
to introduce the bill into this House 
to enable the people who have come to 
this country to carry out their t radit­
ional worship in a place that is 
foreign to them. 

Mrs LA\{RIE: I rise to support the re­
ma rks 0 f previous sp eakers, in 
particular, the member f or Ba rkly who 
spoke of the tolerance and the diver­
sity of religious views which are pre­
valent in the Northern Territory. Being 
a non-Christian, I appreciate his re­
marks and I can speak with first-hand 
knowledge of the tolerance for 
non-Christians by this particular 
community. However,. I am afraid that my 
Oxford Dictionary gives a somewhat 
ciff~rent defini tion of "church" to the 
dictionary from which the honourable 
member for Casuarina quoted and \'lhich 
has caused the proposed amendment to 
the 3 ordinances. In the Oxford Dict­
ionary, "church" is defined as a 
building or a public christian IVorship 
especially according to th~ established 
religion of the country. G:i:ven that 
definition and assistance given to me 
by parliamentary counsel, it does seem 
that, for any other organised religions 
to avail themselves of the privileges 
IVhich are presently extended to 
Christian churches, J change in the 
ordinance was necessary. Given that 
fact, I totally support the proposed 
change to enable the Nuslim community 
in the Northern Territory to avail 
itself of these privileges. 

I . have no quarrel with the bill in 
that regard. I appreciate the comments 
of the sponsor of the 3 bills \~hen he 
said that he personally favoured a more 
generous legislation which did not re­
quire specific amendment from time to 
time. I support that concept. Indeed, 
there are several organisations in Dar­
win' which could benefit and \~hich are 
not' covered by these particular amend­
ments. A more suitable word than 
ch urch, mosq ue 0 r synagogue would 
probably be temple. If one takes the 
Oxford Dictionary again, "temple" is 
defined in the following terms: 
"Edifice dedicated to accommoda.tion or 
service of especially ancient Egyptian, 
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Greek, Roman or modern Hindu. Buddhist 
etc gods or other object of religious 
reverence, any of the 3 successive 
religiOUS buildings of the Jews in 
Jerusalem; piace of Christian public 
worship, especially the Protestant 
Church in France; place in IVhich God is 
regarded as residing". The definition 
of "temple" was the kind of definition 
to which the honourable member for 
Casuarina was referring. 

However, taking in good faith the re­
marks of the honourable s.ponsor of 
these bills that, if he has anything to 
do with it, the whole concept will be 
reconsidered, I am prepared to vote for 
this bill in its present form in the 
second reading. However, I have amend­
ments which would add the word 
"synagogue" to the schedule. In fore­
s hadowi ng this amendment. may I 
reiterate that I would have preferred 
to see a more general term freely 
available such as "temple". If the 
Majority Party would consult cheir 
Oxford Dictionary, they may prefer the 
word "temple" to these various specific 
terms. Certainly, it would appear that 
it would cause no offence to anybody 
but then I do not feel that Christian, 
Nllslim or Jew would be offended by 
having the 3 specific terms in the one 
series of ordinances, 

Honourable members may be aware that 
am in fairly close contact with 

various rabbis around Australia as a 
contact point for any Jewish people 
travelling through Darwin who may need 
assistance in locating relatives ~n the 
Northern Territory. I am also in con­
tact with people in Sydney who have 
consular responsibilities and honour­
able members will be aware that many 
Australian JeIVs still have some 
affinity IVith Israel. I commend the 
legislation and the foreshadowed amend­
ment and I draw attention to the re­
ma rks 0 f the previous speaker who en­
capsulated my feelings very well. 

Dr L£TTS; I had not intended to speak 
on the slicond reading of this bill but 
some of the matters raised by the 
honourable member for Nightcliff do 
warrant some comment from me I \{e are 
all entering this debate with goodwill 
and the last thing I would IVant to see 
would be an argument in this Chamber on 
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matters pertaining to religion and 
religious tolerance. I approach the d~ 
bate entirely in that spirit. 

The honourable member for Nightcliff 
has put forward the thought that we 
might use the word "temple" in the 
definition section. I do see some 
difficulty with that suggestion even 
though I appreciate the motive behind 
it and I think the honourable member 
for Casuarina had something similar in 
mind. The word "temple" is not in 
common use among Christian churches in 
this country, Further, various non 
church organisations such as the 
Masonic Lodge use the word in connect­
ion with buildings and activities which 
they conduct. I think that it would re­
qui'r'e, further consideration and re­
search and I can see some difficulties 
on the face of it. It would cast a net 
considerably wider than "churches" and 
it is not a' word in common use in a 
number of churches, even though they 
know its general meaning. 

I would like to turn to the proposed 
amendment that the honourable member 
for Nightcliff mentioned for the in­
clusion of the word "synagogues", This 
Assembly looked at several pieces of 
what I might call "religious legis­
lation" in the past 6 months or so, We 
dealt with the constitutional matters 
of the Church of England in a private 
member I s bill. We dealt with the 
necess ary background legis lation to en­
able the Uniting Church in the Northern 
Territory to take its P art in the 
federation of Uni ting Churches e ls~ 
where. Now, we are dealing with a piece 
of legislation which places beyond any 
doubt or ambiguity the right of people 
of the Islamic faith to have land under 
certain conditions and to practise that 
faith along with other church bodies in 
the Northern Territory. Each of those 
pieces of legis lation which we have 
made in this Chamber have been the 
result of specific approaches by those 
churches, They have been dealt with 
separately and they have· been under­
taken in every case in response to an 
authorised spokesman of the particular 
church concerned. Undoubtedly, this is 
the proper way for us to legislate on 
religious matters of this type - in 
response to an approach from an 
official or authorised spokesman of the 
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church concerned. 

At the Cabinet meetings when this 
legislation was considered, I person­
ally raised the question of synagogues 
and the things that I mentioned were 
then discussed. It was not clear 
whether it would be presumptuous of us 
to take such an initiative in the ab­
sence of any request from an authorised 
member of the Jewish community. It was 
also unclear whether its inclusion in 
the same category as the word "church" 
would create some difficulties. These 
were the considerations which led us to 
respond only to this specific request 
which we have had. 

The honourable member for Nightcliff 
has thrown some additional light on the 
matter today. I am not sure whether she 
went so far as to say that she was an 
authorised spokesman for the Jewish 
faith in the Northern Territory but we 
would need to have something pretty 
solid to back us before making any 
moves in this direction on their be­
half. I am sorry that the member for 
Nightcliff did not come forward before 
today with her proposition. The sponsor 
could have discussed it with her and 
any interes ted persons and the proper 
amendments could have been drafted. 
However, it has not been done that way 
and it does seem to me that, once we 
enter the committee stage and come to 
this clause, the committee will pro­
bably have to report progress so that 
some of the matters referred to can be 
clarifi ed wi th the. honourable member 
outside this Chamber. 

Mr PERRON: I thank honourable members 
for their remarks on this bill. As I 
indicated in my second-reading speech, 
the whole area of church land leases 
needs to be examined. However, the 
amendment before us is in response to a 
specifi c application by the Is lamic 
Society for a site for a mosque. When 
dis cuss ions were held initially on this 
matter, it was felt that there was 
doubt whether the word "church" could 
reasonably be taken as including a 
mosque. In order not to delay the pro­
cessing of a land application which had 
been received by the Lands Branch, it 
was decided to proceed with this amend­
ment. 
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It is unfortunate that the honourable 
member for Nightcliff did not come to 
see me earlier with a proposal to amend 
the bill because we must be very care­
ful that we do not offend anybody Un­
intentionally. If she proposes that 
synagogues should also be included in 
the bill, I would have to satisfy my­
self that such an action was wise by 
conferring on the matter with the 
hierarchy of the Jewish religion to re­
move any doubt that what is planned is 
acceptable. Perhaps the honourable mem­
ber in her capacity as a contact for 
the Jewish religion in the Northern 
Territory could assist me in this 
matter. 

It is appreciated that other 
religious groups to which the terms 
"church" or "mosque" might not properly 
relate may at some time-in the future 
apply for a similar lease. It is pro­
posed that, in such circumstances, a 
minor amendment such as this will be 
proposed so that the Assembly and thus 
the people of the Northern Territory 
would be able to express their views in 
each individual case. I see that as 
opening the way for any application be­
fore we overhaul the land legislation 
generally. We can process an appli­
cation. The last thing that the 
Majority Party would want to do would 
be to unduly hinder that process. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 to 2 agreed to. 

Clause 3: 

Dr LETTS: I move that the committee 
report progress. 

It is our desire to have this bill 
processed during the course of this 
sittings so that the Islamic Society is 
not held up in any .way in meeting its 
building objectives. I wish to examine 
the matters raised by the honourable 
member for Nightcliff. However, I in­
dicate that it is our firm intention to 
proceed with the bill. If these other 
matters can be resolved and in­
corporated, that will all be to the 
good. If that is not possible in the 
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time, the Assembly would not have any 
hesitation in admitting the proposals 
in the future once clarification has 
been obtained, 

Progress reported. 

CROWN LANDS BILL 

\Serial 20:,1) 

Continued from 16 June 1977. 

Mrs LAWRIE: I indicate my support for 
this bill and the third bill. May I 
seek an assurance in his reply that the 
remarks I have made to the previous 
bill can be attributed to the two other 
bills? If the matters to which I 
alluded cannot be satisfactorily re­
solved, I have no objection whatsoever 
to the bills going through in their 
present form although it would be 
desirable to have the foreshadowed 
amendments incorporated. I 
the necessity for these 
through at this sittings. 

appreciate 
bills to go 

Mr PERRON: I would just like to in­
dicate to the honourable member for 
Nightcliff that I will move to report 
progress on these bills. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 and 2 agreed to. 

Dr LETTS: I move that the committee 
report progress for t he same reasons 
that were advanced in relation to the 
Church Land Leases Bill. 

Progress reported, 

SPECIAL PURPOSES LEASES BILL 

(Serial ~08) 

Continued from 16 June 1977. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 and 2 agreed to. 
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Clause 3: 

Dr LETTS: I move 
report progress. 

Progress reported. 

that the committee 

GROwN LANIl3 (VALIDAT10N OF LEASES) BILL 

(Serial 212) 

Continued from 15 June 1977. 

Dr LETTS; I rise to support this 
bill. I do not want to speak at length 
on it or open the subject to any 
controversy. It would be indefensible 
for this Assembly not to deal with it 
promptly even though the f law which 
gave riae to the need for this bill is 
one for which we can hold no respon­
sibili ty. It is a matter that has come 
to the notice of the Commonwealth 
Government which still holds the res­
ponsibility for land in the Northern 
Territory although we hope that respon-: 
sibility will pass to this Assembly in 
the not far distant future. 

It would be morally improper not to 
validate the pastoral leases which have 
been in operation for so long and on 
which the lessees in good faith, be­
lieving they had a solid contract with 
the Government, invested a good deal of 
money, conducted their operations for 
the benefit of the Northern Territory 
and no doubt have future plans on which 
they have spent a good deal of time and 
thought to operate the properties con­
cerned as pastoral leases. The Govern­
ment itself believed it had a clear 
contract with these people and the only 
proper course of action is for that to 
be honoured and for any doubt on the 
matter to be removed once and for all. 

That these sort of mistakes occur is 
an illustration of the state of the law 
generally in the Northern Territory, 
particularly the laws relating to land 
and ancillary matters. With the combin­
ation of South Australian statutes and 
Territory laws of various vintages, we 
will inevitably find minor problems 
such as this occurring! There is a 
great need for a revision of the old 
statutes to bring them up to date, to 
find any anomalies and remove them. It 
is a task which the honourable member 

for Port 
engaged on 
anybody is 
certainly a 
done. 

Darwin at one stage was 
but I don't believe that 

doing it now and there is 
great need for it to be 

I support this bill and look forward 
to the day when the administration of 
land and the legislation relating to 
land will be transferred to the North­
ern Territory Assembly. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In Commi ttee: 

Clauses 1 to 3 agreed to. 

Fi rs t Sc hedule: 

Mr WITHNALL: Reading through this 
schedule, I find a number of references 
which are not identified and it may not 
even be possible to identify them. 
First, there is a reference to a 
pastoral application number 127/80, 
reference to permits nos. 81 and 141 
and another reference to permit no. 141 
and permit no. 82. It is obvious that 
the reservations which were made at the 
time so described the land but the 
schedule does not give the terms of the 
original reservation but only purports 
to describe the effect of the original 
reservation. Some attention might be 
given to the question as to whether the 
schedule now before us is sufficiently 
certain to be operative as a revocation 
of the ·original reservation. 
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Dr LETTS; I did have some discuSSions 
with the First Assistant Secretary of 
the Department of the Northern Terri­
tory in charge of land and other af­
fairs and also with the Director of 
Lands on this matter, The references 
contained in the First Schedule, which 
deals with the revocation of the former 
reserves, have been well researched and 
I understand that they are valid refer­
ences for the purpose of revocation. 

First Schedule agreed to. 

Second Schedule agreed to. 

Title agreed to, 
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Bill passed remaining stages without 
debate. 

PUBUC ::>ERVICE BILL 

(~erial dO?) 

Continued from 8 June 1977. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Bill passed the- remaining stages 
INi thout debate. 

LOCAL GOVERNMENT B1LL 

,Seria120Ll) 

Continued from 16 June 1977. 

Mr STEELE: This bill will correct one 
of the injustices in the system by 
allowing RAAF people the right to vote 
in future local government elections. 
It applies also to army personnel. On 
an electorate note, you will recall a 
recent change in electorates which puts 
the RAAF Base into the Ludmilla 
electorate. Residents of the RAAF Base 
have been denied this important vote 
for far too long. They pay most of the 
passed-on charges, they pay the in­
creased prices for commodities that are 
forced up from time to time because of 
council rate increases. These people 
are being taxed with little represent­
ation. 

To have effective representation for 
the citizens of the RAAF Base, the 
councillors have to be identified in 
the wards that they intend to re­
present, At this time, the RAAF is un­
aware which local government councillor 
will be responsible for its area. It is 
about time that the corporation picked 
the point up and dealt with it. De­
cisions made outside the direct 
representation of the ward system are 
not always a reflection of the 
community's views. Decisions on capital 
works such as roads, either funded by 
the council or by the Federal Govern­
ment, would be better made by 
representatives directly responsible to 
citizens in certain are~. It is 
essential for the RAAF Base residents 
to knCM what ward they are in.so that 
RAAF people can take a bigger part in 

community affairs. 

Mr WITHNALL: When local government 
was introduced into Darwin back in the 
1950s, the exclusion of the defence 
areas within the city of Darwin was 
done deliberately by the Federal 
Government and I can inform members 
that it was done on the insistence of 
both the Army Command and the Air Force 
Command. At that time, I thought it was 
a very wrong decision and I am very 
glad to see that more sensible action 
is now proposed. 

There is one matter which I want to 
direct to the attention of the sponsor 
of the bill. The system observed by the 
Commonwealth of Australia in all states 
of Australia is that the Commonwealth 
being a superior parliament and a 
superior government, does not pay local 
council rates. However, the Common­
wealth invariably inquires of the 
council what rates would be payable on 

'the land which is occupied by the crown 
for defence purposes or for any other 
purpose and the amount which would have 
been payable is paid by the Common­
wealth as and for rates. It thereby 
preserves its immunity from rating but 
acts quite respoosibly and fairly to­
wards all the municipal councils in 
which its owns land and in which it 
uses the services provided by the local 
council. I direct the honourable mem­
ber's attention to that because, hope­
fully, the control of land in the 
Northern Territory will soon pass to 
the local Executive. When that becomes 
the case, the honourable member would 
do well to bear in mind that all de­
fence areas within the city of Darwin 
or any other city where municipal 
government is introduced should come 
under the system which the Commonwealth 
uses in the states of Australia. 

I am aware that the Commonwealth does 
subsidise the municipal councils in 
Darwin and Alice Springs but the 
considerations that I am putting now 
ought to be observed irrespective of 
any particular subSidy which the 
Commonwealth might give to the parti­
cular municipal council. If the honour­
able member wants confirmation of the 
system that I am speaking about, I am 
sure he will find it available from the 
Commonwealth Services Department. I 
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would suggest that he take this matter 
up with the Commonwealth of Australia 
at the earliest possible moment .• 

Mr TAMBLING: I am aware that this 
legislation has been called for for a 
considerable period of time, parti­
cularly in the Darwin munici?ality. 
Having lived in Darwin for most of my 
life, I am aware of the very important 
contribution that has been made to the 
civic life of this city by the various 
service personnel. If you go right 
through community life and activities, 
whether it be sporting, recreational 
or, to a certain extent, business acti­
vi ties, the contribution of the people 
in defence areas has always been very 
significant. The efforts now being 
taken to extend municipailJ;ies to em­
brace any defence areas that are within 
the general .environment of a city 
recognise that fact. 

As the honourable member for Ludmilla 
stated, the personnel of defence bases 
do contribute substantially to the 
financial upkeep of a city through the 
indirect fees and charges of a muni­
cipality and through the indirect 
charges that are made by various other 
commercial houses in the community. H:, 
made the point that ward representation 
is probably the most desirable system 
and that, at an early date, the corpor­
ation ought to look at this matter. I 
believe the Corporation of the City of 
Darwin will do this at a very early 
date. Some time ago, they divided the 
city roughly and recognised the former 
wards and they asked certain of their 
aldermen to take particular respon­
sibility for ·those areas until the ward 
system is again reinstituted with the 
local government elections. Once this 
legislation is finalised, I hope the 
Darwin Ci ty Corporation will review its 
decision on its appropriate boundaries 
and designate certain 0 f the aldermen 
to have responsibility for the areas 
that are currently termed defence 
areas. 

I take note of the points raised by 
the honourable member for Port Darwin 
about the financial arrangements that 
must be recognised between Common­
wealth, state and local governments. I 
am aware of the systems which apply in 
the states and, as we move tcwards a 

more responsible Northern Territory 
government, it will be necessary to set 
principles consistent with those that 
are adopted elsewhere. From my dis­
cussions on constitutional development 
with ministers of the Commonwealth 
Government, I do not believe there will 
be any barriers or constraints in this 
regard. However, I will certainly 
pursue the points that the honourable 
member has raised and endeavour to en­
sure that local government is not in 
any way disadvantaged for the contri­
bution that it receives in lieu of 
rates. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Bill passed remaining stages without 
debate. 

?UILDlliG SOCIETIES B.~LL' 

(:::erial 206) 

Continued from 15 June 1977. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: It gives me some 
pleasure to support this bill. Building 
societies play a very important part in 
modern day society. It is unfortunate 
that we have only one building society 
in the Northern Territory. It would 
make me much happier if there were 2 0 c 
even 3 vying with one another to better 
serve the community in terms of 
interest rates, services available to 
their members and finance available for 
the construction of homes in our Terri­
tory. They do not just offer finance 
for the building of homes; when they 
have funds available, they sometimes 
offer commercial finance. More im­
portantly, they offer better interest 
rates to their depositors than do the 
banks which are regarded as the tradit­
ional lending source in Australian 
society. 

It is a shame that the building 
society in the Northern Territory - and 
perhaps this is one of the reasons why 

'more societies have not established 
themselves here - do not have the same 
access to investors' funds as do banks. 
In this regard, I could see useful 
amendments being made to the Public 
Trustee Ordinance to permit the Public 
Trustee to invest with the building 
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society funds held by him in connection 
with the many estates that he ad­
ministers. It is a shame too that this 
is s.uch an old piece of legislation. It 
should have been revi"Sed long ago along 
the lines of the experience gained by 
the building societies in Queensland, 
New South Wales and Western Australia. 
This has not been possib le because 
plans which were in hand for this 
shortly before the cyclone had to be 
set aside and more urgent tasks given 
priority. I do believe that there is 
something perhaps on the stocks and we 
might see it in the next Assembly. 

Queensland, New South Wales and 
Western Australia seem to be the three 
Aus tralian states in which building 
societies h·ave achieved the greatest 
popularity. For some rsason, they do 
not seem to have caught on as well in 
the colder states of Victoria, Tasmania 
and South Australia. In the st.ates that 
have had the experience, there has been 
sorrow for people who have lost some of 
their money when a society has failed. 
We had news about that in Queensland 
last year when the government had to 
step in and freeze 3 or 4 smaller 
building societies to appoint in­
spectors. I believe that all investors 
in those societies will have their 
funds returned to them in full but, 
knowing the ways of government in­
spectors, that might take 3 or 4 years. 
Thus, they will want the interest, cer­
tainly over that period. In the North­
ern Territory, we can gain by those sad 
experiences elsewhere and ensure that 
we have adequate audit provisions, ade­
quate capitalisation provisions, ade­
quate provisions for inspection and re­
gular returns by societies.. Since we 
are a much smaller community, the 9>mell" 
which emanates qui te 0 f ten from a 
building society going bad will be able 
to be sniffed at a much earlier stage. 
In a small way, we are going in that 
di rec tion now. 

The purpose of this amending bill is 
to increase the minimal capitalisation 
of a new building society. This will 
not permit the registrar to register a 
permanent society unless it has a share 
capital of not less than $0. 5m of which 
not less than $0. 25m is paid up on 
terms that do not permit repayment be­
fore the expiration of 2 years after 
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t he day on which it is received by the 
so.ciety. In other words, the persons 
wanting to kick off the society have to 
be prepared to put up at least $O,25m 
of their own money in addition to money 
that they hope to receive by way of 
deposit from the public and any other 
source. 

Housing finance and housing itself 
has always been a great source of con­
tention in the.Territory - the cost of 
building, the availability. of building 
materials and the availability of 
finance to build the houses. In the not 
too distant future, I hope we will be 
able to plug into the Commonwealth 
funding for building societies under 
the Commonwealth States Housing Agree­
ment. I believe that the Cabinet Member 
for Finance and Local Government is 
working in that direction and, when 
these Commonwealth funds become avail­
able, persons interested in establish­
ing' building societies will find 
greater incentive and greater ease in 
establishing themselves in the Northern 
Te r.ri tory . 

Many years ago in Alice Springs, I 
knew of a group of people who were 
interested in setting up a permanent 
building society in that town. It WliS 

possible for them to borrow $0, 5m from 
the Bank of New South Wales with no 
great difficulty. However, the Bank of 
New South Wales made it a pre-condition 
of that loan that the Commonwealth 
match the amount and, of course, the 
Commonwealth had no avenue in which it 
could legally make the money available 
in those years. I do not suppose it was 
sorry but, 'if it had done so, we would 
have probably seen many more building 
societies established by people 
interested in generating the building 
industry, the construction industry, 
and generally making our community a 
more prosperous one for us to live in. 

I hope that we see new legislation in 
this area in the near future and I ask 
the Cabinet Member to give that his 
very best consideration in the life of 
the new Assembly. I hope that he can 
make it a priority task after his 
re-election. I support the bill. 

Mr TAMBLING: I am very pleased to 
support this legislation. The role that 
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building societies play in the Aust­
ralian community is well known and well 
recognised. At this stage, we only have 
limited activities ':.] building 
societies in the Northern Territory but 
I am hoping that, given the advances 
that will occur in the next few years 
in the constitutional development of 
the Northern Terdtoty, we will be able 
to encourage much more activity by 
building societies. The provision of 
housing is one 0 f the maj or platforms 
of every Australian government, whether 
it be Commonwealth or state, and the 
Northern Territory mus t accept its full 
responsibility for housing. One of the 
w,ays to do this is to have more build­
ing societies established. in our 
community. 

This legislation corrects anomalies 
that currently exist and will guarantee 
that both the home owners' and the in­
vestors' interests are properly taken 
care 0 f. We have seen in 0 ther states 
in recent years that, because of 
management and capitalisation limit­
ations, there have been problems with 
building societies. We certainly do not 
want that sort of situation to arise in 
the Northern Territory and-the action 
being taken by the Cabinet Member for 
Law in tightening up these areas of our 
legislation is therefore very timely. 

The Majority Party in the Northern 
Territory has adopted very positive and 
strong policies with regard to home 
ownership. It is the party's objective 
to work for home ownership for all who 
desire it. We do accept that the major 
role in providing adequate and imagin­
ative housing developm~nt must remain 
with a Territory rather than a Federal 
Government. To this end, the Majority 
Party has put fOIWard a number of pro­
posals which are aimed specifically at 
assisting a co-ordinated and economic 
construction of housing in the Northern 
Territory. We hope to do this largely 
through the private sector and, for 
appropriate sections of the public ser­
vice, through the services of a single 
housing authority. However, that will 
not be enough by itself. In addition, 
it will be necessary for us to promote 
home ownership by supporting 
cooperative housing societies, the Home 
Finance Trustee and permanent building 
societies to ensure that we do get per-
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manent residents in the Northern Terri­
tory. t~e accept that it is important 
that low interest loans be made avail­
able for housing to assist the low and 
the moderate income groups to obtain 
better housing. 

As the Northern Territory develops, 
it will also be important for the 
Northern Territory government to foster 
decentralisation and this can only be 
done by using the financial agencies of 
bodies such as building societies. I 
believe that the policies that will be 
pursued by the Majority Party in the 
coming years will give confidence to 
this community with regard to its 
housing. This legislation is just one 
of the measures by which we seek to, do 
that. 

Mr ROBERTSON: It gives me pleasure to 
support this legislation. I would like 
to take up a comment made by the 
honourable member for Jingili that it 
is high time that we saw complete 
legislation adapted to the n.eeds of the 
Northern Territory rather than trying 
to revamp old South Australian statutes 
which we have inherited through the 
Acts and Ordinances Interpretation 
Ordinance. I note that the Cabinet Mem­
ber for Finance and Local Government 
supported the honourable member for 
Jingili in his contention that there 
should be more building societies in 
the Northern Territory. I would quest­
ion that at this stage anyway. I think 
that the viability of an organisation 
like a building society is very largely 
dependent upon the amount of money it 
ho lds, A building society which has 
large securities is certainly in a 
position to lend more efficiently than 
a whole series of smaller ones holding 
the same total amount of securities. 

As has been pointed out by previous 
speakers, the b ill primarily intends to 
make building societies in the Northern 
Territory a more secure proposition for 
those who support them - the people in 
the street who use building societies 
for savings accounts. It is from that 
direction that the building society 
primarily gets its funds. It gets 
further funds from the repayment of 
mortgages plus interest but it should 
be borne in mind that the working 
margin of most building societies in 
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Australia, and certainly the Home 
Building Society is no exception, is in 
fact a'pout 2.5%. The bill also seeks to 
validate any action taken by an officer 
of the public service in resp.ect of the 
Home Building Society under the 
Companies Ordi~ance. I would hasten to 
point out that there has never been any 
question that any of those actions have 
been invalid. The amendment seeks to 
ensure that any such suggestion in the 
future cannot arise. 

When we are looking ata piece of 
legislation such as this that brings in 
a statutory limit on the minimum amount 
of deposits to be held by a building 
society, the first question that comes 
to people's minds is why are we now 
doing it. From that question comes a 
hint of suspicion, however wrong, about 
the present building societyoperating 
in the Northern Territory. That, of 
course, is the Home Building Society 
which was founded in Perth and which 
opened a head office in the Northern 
Terri tory on 6 June. In order to waylay 
any such suspicions, it is necessary to 
have a look at the achievements and the 
structure of the Home Building Society 
in the Northern Territory. It has a 
very commendable and solid record. 

In the 5 years the Home Building 
Society has been operating in the 
Northern Territory, it has lent home 
mortgage funds to 300 Territory 
families. The mortgage sums amount to 
about $lOm. In the year endingl976, a 
total of $6.4m in mortgage funds was 
lent to people in the Northern Terri­
tory. It is worth noting that a·ll 0 f 
the savings banks combined throughout 
the Northern Territory in that parti­
cular time lent $4.8m. That is not 
meant to be taken as a criticism of the 
savings banks, it is rather to be taken 
as a compliment to the force and effect 
that the Home Building Society has had. 
It must also be remembered that the 
Home Building Society channels all of 
its available funds into home finance 
or construction finance in certain 
commercial a reas whereas savings banks 
are doing a lot of other good work with 
their funds such as offering personal 
loans etc. 

Where do the funds come from? They 
come prinCipally from the public using 
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the home building societies as an 
a venue 0 f 0 rdinary home savings. It is 
interesting to look ,at the interest 
rates provided by the Home Building 
Society in th'e"Northern Territory and I 
would assume similar interest rates 
would apply if further societies were 
to open up in the Northern Territory. 
If they were vying with each other, as 
has been pointed out by the honourable 
member for Jingili, perhaps we could 
see more favourable interest rates. I 
would tend to doubt it when you look at 
the fact that their working margin is 
only 2.5% overall. The Home Building 
Society borrows on a day-to-day basis 
at a rate of 9%. It is interesting to 
know that the average savings bank 
borrows at about 3.75% on that 
equivalent type of account. In accounts 
of 3 months or longer, it borrows at 
9.5% and 10.5% for funds on a fixed 
deposit of over 12 months. It lends at 
a rate of 11.5% in respect of loans to 
the public of less than $50,000. Of 
course, we are assuming that the money 
is available but, when it is, that is a 
reasonable ceiling. $50,000 would get 
most people into homes even in Darwin 
where the costs are rather frightening; 
they are becoming high enough in my 
area. In resp.ect of amounts in excess 
of $50,000, the interest charged is 
12.5%, and 13.5% is the rate where 
commercial lending is available. 

As pointed out by the Cabinet Member 
for Finance and Local Government, the 
whole development of the decentrali­
sation philosophy in the Northern 
Territory depends on money being avail­
ab le for 1 ending and that includes the 
commercial sector as well as the home 
builder. I would hope that we r each the 
stage very soon where we can see funds 
once again being made available to the 
public in that direction. In respect of 
the Home Building Society, there are 
indications that this could well come 
about very soon, It is worth drawing to 
the attention of the House that, in the 
month of June this year as opposed to 
the inonth 0 f June last year I the Home 
Building Society had deposited with it 
about doub le the amount that it had in 
the previous year. You would be sur­
prised to know that $0.75m more was 
deposited in June this year than was 
deposited in the same month last year. 
So much for our economy going bust! 
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The thrust of the bill is to give 
weight to the confidence of the people 
and the figures that I quoted would do 
that without this particular piece of 
legislation. People can look to a 
building society as a safe place in 
which to invest their money and a place 
where they will get maximum possible 
interest terms. I·ath this type of 
legislation which is now before us and 
hopefully- the type of legislation that 
the Cabinet Member will be contem­
plating in the not too distant future, 
I think we can generate the type of 
confidence which will indeed see the 
fostering and blooming of this type of 
home finance in the Northern Territory. 
I support the bill. 

Mills ANDREW: I rise briefly to thank 
honourable members for their comments. 
In reference to the remarks made by the 
honourable member for Jingili relating 
to the Public Trustee Ordinance, as 
late as a week ago principles for 
amendments to that ordinance were being 
discussed and I hope that they will be 
taken up by the new Assembly. Much work 
has already been done on the repeal and 
replacement of the building societies 
legislation in the Northern Territory 
and I would hope the new Assembly will 
see fit to introduce this at an early 
stage. 

In my second-reading speech, I fore­
shadowed an amendment to clarify the 
meaning 0 f the term "s hare capital" .in 
the proposed new section 4(2). The 
amendment has now been circulated. I 
make it clear that, before the 
Registrar can register a new permanent 
building society, he must be satisfied 
that, from the time of registration, 
the society will have available to it 
at least $500,000 of which one half 
will be issued on a two-year term. The 
bill as introduced does not make it 
clear whether the $500,000 is merely a 
nominal share capital or othetwise. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 to 4 agreed to. 

Clause 5: 
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Miss ANDREW: I move scheduled amend­
ment 14.1. This is to clarify the con­
fusion in the bill as to whether the 
$500,000 is merely nominal share 
capital or otherwise. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 5, as amended, agreed to. 

Title agreed to. 

Bill passed remaining stage without 
further debate. 

PHARIVJACY BILL 

(:::;erial 177) 

Continued from 8 June 1977. 

Mr POLLOCK: I rise to support the 
bill. As the sponsor remarked in his 
second-reading speech, these amendments 
originated from the Pharmacy Board it­
self and have the support of the pro­
fession as a whole. They are very 
worthy amendments because in isolated 
communities and smaller communities 
such as Katherine, Tennant Creek and 
perhaps Alice Springs most pharmacies 
are basically a one pharmacist 
operation and the provisions in this 
bill will prove very worth while for 
the pharmacists and the communities a·s 
a whole. At the moment, if there is an 
emergency o'r the pharmacist wants to go 
to the bank, technically he has to 
close up his shop and cease trading for 
the period he is absent from the 
premises. That is not a reasonable 
situation and it should not be allowed 
to continue. This bill provides that he 
will be able to have an area of his 
dispensary suitably secured so that, 'if 
he does wish to leave the premises for 
personal reasons, that particular part 
of the business can be shut up and the 
rest of the business can operate in a 
normal fashion. 

Over the years, pharmacies' have be­
come more diverse in their actiVities 
and the services that they do provide 
for the public. In years gone by, the 
pharmacy only supplied pharmaceutical 
and medical goods but today you can 
find just about anything in some 
chemis t shops. Pharmacists sell every-
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thing down to jellybeans. At least, 
the non-dispensing side of the business 
should be allowed to continue because 
it is that part of his business which 
perhaps maintains his viability and 
allows him to remain open and provide 
the community as a whole with its 
medicinal needs, I support the bill and 
I feel that it will be a welcome 
measure to both the profession and the 
community at large. 

Mrs LAWRIE: I had hoped to have al­
ready circulated proposed amendments to 
this bill. In fact, they are in the 
process of being circulated at the 
moment. I am happy to support the bill 
through the second reading. I under­
stand the motivation of the sponsor and 
I believe the Majority Party may agree 
to certain procedures whi~h will 
further protect the professional status 
of pharmacists and tidy up the pro­
visions of the hill. I want to make it 
quite clear that I have no quarrel with 
the general principle which prompted 
the bill. 

It does seem, however, that moves to 
allow the other part of the pharmacy to 
remain open whilst the pharmacist is 
absent and the dispensary is closed 
will mean that a pharmacist could go on 
extended leave and allow the business 
to confinue \~ithout providing a locum 
pharmacist. This is not accepted 
rrilcti ce in other :':Jrts of :\ustralia. I 
have paid particular regard to the re­
marks of the Cabinet Member for Re­
sources. I am appreciative of the pro­
blems facing pharmacists in isolated 
areas. From the inquiries which I have 
made, it does seem that the bill as 
oresented would be unique in Australia. 
That, in itself, perhaps should not be 
a reason for rejection but in other 
iso la ted communi ties north-wes t 
Western Australia and northern Queens­
land - there still exists a provision 
whereby a pharmacy cannot continue to 
trade while the pharmacist is absent. I 
fully accept the concept that, for 
oarticularly isolated areas, this is an 
;mreasonable proposition. However, in 
amending the bill, I think that the 
House should pay due cognizance to the 
thoughts that have been expressed to me 
by certain pharmacists: whilst it may 
be necessary and desirable to close the 
dispensary for a certain period of 

time, that should not be open-ended. I 
had hoped to be able to diSCUSS the 
proposed amendments with the .ponsor of 
the bill before this debate but that 
has not been possible. I hope that, 
following the' second reading, the 
committee stages will be postponed. 

Personally, I do no accept a concept 
which will enable a shop known as a 
pharmacy in any isolated community to 
continue trading for an unreasonable 
length of time with no resident phar­
macist in attendance. I have reason to 
believe that, by and large, pharmacists 
would not regard this as desirable 
either. They would realise, however, 
that absence for a short period in cer­
tain circumstances may not only be 
desirable but in fact necessary. My 
amendments I')ould tighten up the pro­
visions to ensure that the Pharmacy 
Board is aware of the reasons for the 
closure of the dispensary and that the 
public will know when they are attend­
ing such a facility that a pharmacist 
is not in attendance~ It will mean that 
the profeSSion of pharmacy and the 
ethics pertaining thereto are fully 
acknowledged and protected and that, 
,yhilst ,ye are making cert:ain allowances 
for our particular isolation, we do not 
detract from the general ethics of the 
profession. I believe that, if the 
present amending bill went through in 
its present form, it could in fact 
allow any shop to be called a pharmacy 
without a pharmacist being there. I 
must say that I would regard that as 
inexcusab le. 

When buying certain goo.ds from a 
pharmacy, people pay higher prices than 
they would pay in a local supermarket. 
This is because there is a professional 
status attached to a pharmacy and 
rightly so, The public rely on a degree 
of experience ,,'hich is not available 
from the local l.Joolworths supermarket. 
As an example, ther~ are analgesics 
which are freely available from a phar­
macy or from a supermarket and the 
difference in price is quite sub­
stantial. There are other analgeSics 
obtainable only from the pharmacy. 
There are commodities Iyhich can be ob­
tained from a pharmacy and not through 
a supermarket but not necessarily on 
prescription. The public pays a little 
more for the profeSSional advice tended 
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by a pharmacis t. If I am correct, I 
support that concept. If we are to en­
aple the dispensary side 0 f a pharmacy 
to be closed in emergencies, we have to 
ensure that the public know that 
specialised advice is not available. 

The Cabinet Member for Resources 
spoke of the peculiar situation where a 
pharmacist cannot go to a bank without 
having to close up the whole shop. He 
is quite right; that is the existing 
provision in the Northern Territory. It 
is fair to advise the House that my in­
vestigations have led me to conclude 
that this is in fact the provision 
right around Australia. That does seem 
to be unnecessarily restrictive and I 
would favour an amendment in the North­
ern Territory to ameliorate that 
situation. However, I think we should 
be advised that our particular amend­
ment is unique. I will support a call 
for the passage of the bill through the 
House at the present time but I hope 
that, before the committee stages are 
taken, I will be given the opportunity 
to discuss my amendments with the 
sponsor of the bill, the Majority 
Leader or any other person whom the 
Majority Party cares to nomiI).ate. I am 
not against the philosophy only some of 
the practicalities of the implementat­
ion of that philosophy. I am quite 
happy to support the second reading. 

Mr TUXWORTH: I would like to thank 
the honourable memb ers who have sup­
ported the bill. In reply to the 
honourable member for Nightcliff, I 
would like to say that I believe she is 
being a little supersensitive to the 
intent of the bill. With her proposed 
amendments, she may be trying to help 
the public but I believe she will make 
the situation worse. 

This bill will enable pharmacists in 
remote and isolated communities to 
allow their pharmacies to operate while 
they are absent. The moment we try to 
put restrictions on how long they shall 
be away and what must happen after they 
have been away for 7 days and what size 
signs shall be put up in the shop, I 
believe we will defeat the purpose of 
the bilL We are trying to legalise the 
situation which already exists when, 
for any reason, the pharmacist must be 
away from his premises. He must con-
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tinue to allow his staff to sell goods 
if he wants to stay in business. I am 
not suggesting that any phar!llacist 
should allow the prescribed drugs and 
prohibited drugs in his dispensary to 
be sold by his staff in his absence. 
This bill ensures the locking up of the 
drugs that must be sold by the phar­
macist so that, in his absence, the 
business can carry on. I would agree 
that some persons in the community may 
go to a pharmacy for expertise but I 
believe that many people go to phar­
macies because they carry a very com­
prehensive range of the goods which are 
not on the shelves of the supermarket. 
Supermarkets have moved into the 
merchandising world and have made it 
very difficult for the pharmacies and 
it certainly has not helped the phar­
macies in the small centres. The s up er­
markets are not able to carry every 
line the pharmacist can and neither are 
they able to give satisfactory advice 
to persons seeking skin creams, sunburn 
lotions.. etc. 

While I have not had an opportunity 
at this stage to consider the honour­
able member's amendments in detail, I 
would regard them as an over-kill. I 
hope that the bill proceeds a t this 
stage. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Committee stage to be taken later. 

PAROLE OF PRISONERS BILL 

(::ierial 214) 

Continued from 16 June 1977 . 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I rise to support this 
bill. This gives me an opportunity to 
bring to the attention of honourable 
menbers some aspects of bail and parole 
and some figures which honourable mem­
bers might find interesting. These 
matters are touched on in an article 
which I read recently in an edition of 
the Economist published on 25 June. 
Whilst I do not fully agree with every­
thing in this article, I think that 
there is material in it which honour­
able members might find thought pro­
voking, The article is headed "The 
Place for Criminals". 
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A spat;e 0 f 1"epo1"ts f1"om the Home 
Offiae 1"eVea'ls that alternatives to 
putting people behind ba1"s a1"e being 
used m01"e than ever before. The1"e a1"e 
eveng1"ounds for hope that the gen­
e1"al publia is beaoming m01"e awa1"e of 
the shortaomings of Zoaking people 
up. Yet none of the val"ious alter'­
natives is without serious p1"obZems 
and the poZ~ae have pa1"tiauZa1"Zy 
strong 1"ese1"vations about Zetting 
more 1"errand prisoners out on bai Z. 

The f01"mer ahief ot the metro­
poZitan poZiae, Sir Robert Ma1"k, al­
though 1"eti1"ed, has been w1"i ting 
Zetters to the Home Offiae u1"ging 
that judges around the aountry not 
interp1"et too ~enientZy the new BaiZ 
Aat. The aat speZZs out an in­
dividuaZ's right to be granted baiZ 
unless there are specifia a1"guments 
against it, Sir Robe1"t, in his final 
1"eport to the metropolitan poZiae, 
aame down ha1"d on the abuses of baiZ. 
Po liae 1" esearah, he pOinted out, 
shows that 928 absaonded in his area 
in the last quarter of last yea1". Yet 
the 1"ep01"t made no mention of the 
total numbers 1"eleased on bail, whiah 
would put this figu1"e in perspeative. 
In faat, Home Offiae figu1"es suggest 
that the 1"ate 0 f absaonding in bai l 
oases is even lowe1" than that fo1" 
prisoners who a1"e g'~ven pa1"o le. In 
1976, 80,000 people in the metro­
,?oi-itan C1"ea were 1"emancted on baU; 
if the last qua1"ter were typiaal, 
this would put the absaonding rate at 
less than 5%. 

In 1915, the total numbe1" of adults 
he ld in austody before aonviation was 
49, uOO; of these, 4,000 we1"e even~ 
uaZly found not gui lty, whiZe anothe1" 
Z9,800 we1"e given non-austodial 
sentenaes. In othe1" words, ove1" half 
of those terrpo1"aPi ly looked away we1"e 
not ultimately thought to deserve 
impnsonment. 

This is an area which we hope to be 
moving into shortly in the Territory: 
the type of non-custodial sentence 
where the prisoner is allowed out 
during the week to work and returns to 
serve his term of imprisonment over the 
weekend and at night times. The report 
continues: 
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:the Parole Boa1"d, pursuing a new 
poliay of delegating more pa1"oZe 
decisions to loaal 1"eview aommittees, 
reported last week that the 1"ate of 
pa1"ole of eligible pl"isone1"s 1"ose 
f1"om 49% in 1975 to 54%.in 1976. 

I might comment at this stage that 
that may well be under pressure from 
the English penal system and the vastly 
over-crowded j ails in the United King­
dom a t the .moment. 

The failure 1"ate has 1"emained en­
aouragingly stable none the less, at 
just unde1" 8%. Yet the Board has been 
muah a 1"i tiaised for not interviewing 
in person pl"isoners whose oases it 
does handZe, and aZso for 1"ef7:l.sing to 
give reasons to those tor whom paroZe 
is denied. Next week in Canterbury an 
international aonferenae on prisons 
will aonsider whethe1" or not pa1"ole 
is intl"insiaally unfair (those who 
are likely to 1"eaeive it beaause 
they have jobs and families waiting 
01" are not se1"ious a1"iminaZs - aan be 
prediated in advanae) and should be 
"abo lis hed. 

I doubt that of course. I just cannot 
see the system of parole being ab­
olished because, if it was, obviously 
the number of prisons or the amount of 
prison accommodation would have to be 
doubled overnight. 

The advisory aommittee on the penal 
system last week reaommended shorter 
sentenaes for all ordinary (that is, 
non- dangerous prisoners). 

By non-dangerous, they do not simply 
mean those types of prisoners who were 
not engaged in crimes of violence but 
prisoners such as· drug pushers who are 
dangerous not perhaps in the violent 
situation but dangerous to the 
community. 

If reaonviation 1"ates are used as a 
measure of effectiveness of any 
length 0 f s entenae J the aommi ttee 
argued, there was no evidenae that 
the longer the sentenae" the greater 
the deterrent. But there is muah 
proof of the debilitating effeat of a 
Zongstay in pl"ison. The aommunity 
(through lower weZfa1"e aosts and 
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fewer broken homes) 1J0uJd benefi"t as 
wen as the pl'isoner, it stated,if 
judges generany reduced ;.;hat they 
handed down. 

For the new kind of sentence caZZed 
"community service"J it mignt be just 
as well if' reconviction rates were 
not used as a measure of success. For 
a study just released reveaZs tnat 
the rate in 6 experimental areas Jas 
44%. Nearly half - of those given con­
structive task.S like clearing brush, 
helping in mental hospitals or other 
forms of compulsory work for a 
specified nwrber of hours were recon­
victed f'or offences no less serious 
withing the foHowing year. 

Here, we would run into trouble with 
the unions. They would not let them 
work on Forestry plots. 

The report could be a b Zow to the 
idealists. But it may aZso show that 
community service, Zike prison 1-t­
seZf', is too blunt an inst!'UJ71ent for 
the iZZ-assorted and inad2quate, i~ 
dividuaZs to whom it is applied. 

Whilst all of that did not relate to 
parole, I think some of those figures 
might well be of interest to members 
here. I do not think many honourable 
members ~'ould be familiar wi th figures 
such as those. I hope that it provokes 
some thought and I hope that it may 
perhaps lead' to some legislation in 
those areas being introduced into this 
Assembly later this year or next year. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Bill passed remaining stages without 
debate. 

ADJOUHNJIlliNT DEBATE 

Or LETTS: I move that the Assembly do 
now adj ourn. 

Mr KENTISH: During the week just 
passed, I have been out in my 
electorate as far as Groote Eylandt. It 
is always a pleasure to go out to this 
neat little township at Alyangula with 
its beautiful shrubbery, lawns and mag­
pies. We get into a different world out 
there. },Iow ever , the whole island is not 

quite as nicely provided for as the 
m~n~ng township itself which has every 
,nod con. The people there seem to have 
only 1 or 2 major things that they 
would like to see improved. First, they 
ar~ still tied to radio telephones and 
are still trying to get the tropic 
scatter disc telephone line system re­
layed from Gove. They think that the 
time is coming near when this may be 
possible. The other thing is that, 
every J'l"'- and again, they become 
;Jurried about their medical set-up. 
They have had great improvements but 
the population is also growing and they 
are looking for further improvements. 

I tried to go to Umbakumba 40 miles 
by road across the island. I found that 
the road had been out of use during the 
wet. It was sometimes possible to get 
a four-wheel-drive vehicle through but 
it was totally closed to other 
vehicles. The people at Umbakumba a re 
fairly worried about their situation. 
There are quite a few settlements and 
townships in Arnhem that do not have 
roads at all; they are on islands and 
may never have roads. The fact that 
these people have no roads' during the 
wet season is not all that remarkable 
but there could be a telephone. The 
fact that they do not have a telephon~ 
connection with the main township at 
Groote Eylandt worries them. 

They are also still without an air­
strip. Apparently, the provision of an 
airstrip there would be a very diffi­
cult undertaking because of the nature 
of the country. I have no doubt there 
are plenty of capable people. Many 
places in Arnhem Land have insta1led 
their own airstrip with their own 
hands, axes and mattocks and often with 
very little machinery. At Umbakumba, 
they. would have problems which could 
not be solved by hand labour. They have 
made it very clear to me that they 
would like an all-weather road, a 
telephone and some assistance in build­
ing an airstrip. They can be cut off 
for several months in the wet season 
and they have no communication except 
the radio and no way of getting sick 
people in or out of the settlement in 
an emergency if the road deteriorates. 

I asked a question about the 
Umbakumba road several months back. I 
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found a letter 2 to 3 years old saying 
that the bituminising of the Umbakumba 
road would be on the estimates for that 
particular year - 1973. That is as far 
as it has got; nothing has happened be­
yond that. These people would even be 
pleased if some of the worst spots on 
their road could be sealed. They would 
be quite happy ifs ome 0 f the road 
could be sealed; the rest of it will 
stand up to wet season conditions quite 
well. I have promised them that I will 
keep trying to get the road improved 
and to see what can be done about their 
airstrip and their telephone. I know 
that these things take a long time but 
gradually we get there. 

Passing to another s ubj ect, I notice 
that increasingly we are getting 
visitors from Vietnam, South Vietnam I 
presume. This makes me think of the old 
phrase about chickens coming home to 
roost; they are coming down here. It 
speaks a lot for the prestige of Aust­
ralia and Australian people that these 
people are coming over many dangerous 
miles of ocean in all sorts of flimsy 
craft because they feel assured that in 
Australia there is hospitality and 
goodwill. It is just a pity. It reminds 
me'that, after years of defending these 
people and helping them to achieve what 
looked to be a measure of independence, 
they are now escaping from something 
after the nature of slavery to get to a 
foreign country where they hope to have 
goodwill and freedom. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I would like to speak 
on one er two matters connected with 
the area which has been defined as the 
electorate of Jingili under the re­
distribution of boundaries of elect­
orates for this Assembly. PreViously, 
the electorate of Jingili extended in 
the northern suburbs only as far as 
Rothdale Road; it now includes the sub­
'urbs of Wagaman and Moil and extends as 
far as Lee Point Road and Vanderlin 
Drive and is bounded on the other sides 
by Trower Road and McMillans Road. Al­
though I have driven through those 
areas over the past couple of years, 
only in the last few weeks have I 
actually walked around them and taken 
more than a passing notice of the 
conditions there. It is rather de­
pressing to walk around substantial 
parts of Wagaman and Moil, particularly 
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at night, because they are cloaked in 
almost total gloom. There are very few 
street lights at all. Until last night, 
if the honourable Cabinet Member for 
Education and Planning is to be be­
lieved, there were not any street 
lights along Lee Point ~oad. As I was 
walking along Lee Point Road last 
night, there were not any street 
lights; I prefer to believe the 
evidence of my own eyes. I hope they 
are tonight because it will assist me 
considerably in my task. 

What makes it particularly irritating 
and frustrating for the people who have 
come back to Darwin or stayed on in 
Darwin to rebuild in Moil and Wagaman 
is to see across Lee Point Road the new 
suburbs of Anula and Wulagi - which 
have' been built since the cyclone at 
great expense from public money and I 
am not criticising that - lit up like 
Christmas trees. If anything, there is 
too much light in those areas across 
Lee Point Road. Many of these people 
have come bac,k to rebuild their houses 
at their own expense or to battle on in 
'what is left of their commission house 
until the commission can' reconstruct 
it. Without any doubt, with the 
exception perhaps of Nakara, Moil and 
Wagaman are the worst off in Darwin as 
far as reconstruction is concerned, 
Perhaps this is because they are at the 
extremities. These people see what is 
being done for people who have moved 
into the new suburbs and they feel 
bitter aqout it. I appeal to the 
responsiblQ authorities who will be 
allocating priorities for the complete 
reconstruction of the street lighting 
system, to give some priority to those 
persons out in the far reaches of the 
northern suburbs rathet than starting 
as usual from the centre of town and 

'working out. Th e further you get out 
into the northern suburbs, the less 
light there is till you come to Anula 
and Wulagi. 

Another point which came to my 
attention was not so much the lack of 
street signs, which some other honour­
able member commented on this morning, 
but the lack of stop signs, give-way 
signs and the like. I understand from 
local residents that the intersection 
of Lee Point Road and Wagaman Terrace, 
in particular, is extremely dangerous. 
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A good nuuber of accidents have 
occurred and a great number of 
near-accidents are occurring almost 
daily 1:~<:,ause of the lack of lights, 
Migh t I plead once again with the 
authorities responsible to do something 
immediately about the installation of 
lights near and over major inter­
sections and also to provide those 
strips of white and black arrows which 
one often sees as one drives up the 
road towards a major intersection to 
indicate the other side of a major 
road. There are none of those in any of 
the streets that come to Lee Point 
Road. You would not know at night that 
you were approaching a maj or road un­
less you noticed the traffic going 
across it in front of you. Of ~ourse, 

you just might be unlucky enough to 
come sailing down and there is no 
traffic passing in front of you; you 
sail out into Lee Point Road and slam! 
a car comes along from your right or 
left and hits you. That happened at the 
intersection of Wagaman Terrace and Lee 
Point Road only a couple of nights ago. 

I had a look at the parks in that 
area. While some of the parks are up to 
standard and the grounds of the schools 
appear to have been brought into a 
reasonable condition, there is a 
neglected park on lot 3601 Lee Point 
Road which is almcst certainly th.e 
responsibility of the Darwin Ci ty 
Corporation. As I unders tood it, these 
parks were being restored by the co?'"' 
poration in cooperation with the Darwin 
Reconstruction Commission. However, 
they appear to have overlooked this one 
in the orphan area of Wagaman and MoiL 
I would ask that, in its last dying 
gasps, the Darwin Reconstruction 
Commission attempt to do something 
about that. 

Finally, since I am now interes ted in 
both sides of Rothdale Road, I would 
like to see people able to cross from 
one side to the other in some degree of 
safety. Previous ly, I did not wish the 
residents of Jingili to be c!ontaminated 
by connection wi th peop le in Moil and 
Wagaman, but now I would like to see a 
pedes trian c rossi ng placed somewhere 
along Rothdale Road because its endre 
length of at leas t a mile has not one 
pedestrian crossing, not even one near 
Jingili Terrace where the Jingili 

Shopping Centre is located and where 
numerous people have to cross over from 
the Moil side to do their shopping, The 
honourable Cabinet Member for Transport 
and Industry said this morning, in 
answer to a question, that he would see 
that the pedestrian crossing on Trower 
Road was fixed up in double quick time 
and show them that he cOllld achieve 
straight away what it took Everingham 3 
years to achieve. I would ask him to 
have the men with the white paint trot 
out to Rothdale Road whilst he is about 
it. 

Mr ROBERTSONI I would say at the out­
set that I am not normally minded to 

. respond to what the members of the 
Australian Labor Party say but I think 
that, in light of an article that· 
appeared in the Centralian Advocate of 
7 July, I am left with little choice 
but to take the time of the House in 
dealing with at least the first 3 para­
graphs of that article. I will state 
again that I am not in the business of 
conducting smear campaigns or using 
smear campaigns or personal attacks on 
any member of the Australian Labor 
Party. I do not use that method as a 
substitute for a complete absence of 
policy direction, However, such is the 
nature of the article that I had given 
serious thought to ra~s~ng it as a 
ma tter 0 f personal explanation but, 
rather than interrupt the proceedings 
of the House, I decided to leave it un­
til this adjournment, I think it is 
worth recording in the Hansard what has 
been printed as a result of a press 
statement by a Mr John Thomas who is 
the ALP candidate for the electorate of 
Gillen of which I am currently the 
sitting member, It is headed "MLA 
attacked over pamphlet contents". 
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A Labor Party candidate has accused 
the sitting member for Gi ZZen, Mr Jim 
Robertson, of having made fascist and 
raais t rem:r.T'ks. Mr John Thomas, who 
is contesting the seat foT' Gi~len, 
said Mr RobeT'tson had repeatedly dis­
played a fascist attitude in the 
Legislative Asserribly. He had cast 
aspers'!.ons on senioT' DepaT'tment of 
AboriginaZ Affairs 0 fficeT's and that 
this was now undeT' inves~igation by 
government 0 ffiaials. 
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Fi rs tly, let us look a t what a 
fascist is. "Fascism" is defined in the 
honourable menber for Nightcliff's Con"­
cise Oxford Dictionary as "principles 
and organisations of Italian nation­
alist and anti-communist dictorship 
from 1922 to 1943; similar national or 
authoritarian movements; figuratively, 
a system of extreme right wing or 
authoritarian views~'. Why would anyone 
accuse me of being a fascist and why 
would he say I had continually dis­
played such an attitude in this House? 
Mr Speaker, I would ask you to draw 
your own conclusions as to my conduct 
throughout the 2~ years I have been 
here and I would ask honourable members 
to do likewise. I would ask people who 
have read all of my press statements 
and who have been familiar with my 
activities as a member of this legis­
lature to find anywhere at all where I 
have indicated the slightest hint of a 
fascist attitude. much less continually 
conducted myself in that manner. twill 
let it res t at that and I will let the 
people make their own judgment. 

The part that concerns me more is the 
statement that I have cast aspersions 
on senior Department of Aboriginal 
Affairs officers and this is now under 
investigation by government officials. 
What is under investigation by govern­
ment officials and who told Mr Thomas 
that it was under investigation by 
government officials? Has someone 
indicated to that particular private 
citizen who is not yet even a candidate 
officially to this place that an 
elected representative of the people is 
under investigation by government 
officials or are the allegations I am 
alleged to have made under inves ti­
gation? Again, who told him? I think it 
is an appalling situation. If there is 
any vestige of truth in this, which I 
doubt, it is an appalling situation 
that a person in the street effectively 
or an employee of the Commonwealth 
Public Service has been told apparently 
by 0 fficials 0 f the Government that I 
or what I have said as a member of this 

'legislature is under investigation by 
the Government. Again, I think people 
may draw their own conclusions from 
that type of vindictive, spiteful 
attack which is utterly and completely 
baseless. I have checked with some of 
my colleagues and they cannot recall 
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anything I have done to deserve this 
sort of thing: it then becomes a total 
matter of nasty fiction, 

Over the last couple of years, I have 
regularly written an article in a news­
paper in Alice Springs. I have re­
peatedly pointed out to people that 
this type of tactic has never before 
been seen in this Northern Territory of 
Australia. I think we are coming a long 
way down the drain when political 
candidates have to' rely on this sort of 
personal nastiness, this smear cam­
paign. by which to hopefully win a few 
votes. Anyone who indulges in that type 
of practice insults the people that he 
is asking to vote for him. He insults 
the very basis upon which this demo­
cracy is built because the only person 
surely who will take any notice of this 
'sort of tactic is a person of similar 
calibre to the type of person who is 
putting this rubbish into the preSs, 

Mr VALE: There ,are two points that I 
would like to speak on this afternoon. 
The first one relates to a front page 
newspaper report in the Australian on 
Friday 8 July. The caption.is "Viner 
warns of social chaos", and,it goes on 
to explain that the Minister for Abori­
ginal Affairs, Mr Viner, in addressing 
a press conference referred to the fact 
that uranium mining in the - Northern ' 
Territory would disrupt Aboriginal 
people in particular. He went on: "It 
has never been indicated to me by 
Aboriginals that they have been in­
terested in making millions of dollars 
out of mining, he said. I think their 
feeling is that they would honestly 
prefer not to have holes dug in the 
ground which are half a mile wide and 
300 feet deep". 

The first comment I would make is 
that, before he makes statements such 
as that, Mr Viner should do his home­
work, In the Stuart electorate, there 
is the Yuendumu Mining Company which is 
wholly owned by Aboriginal people, That 
company has shares in a known but yet 
unproven uranium field. ,Those share­
holders and their manager have ex­
pressed to me on a number of occasions 
their desire to evaluate that field 
and, given successful evaluation, to 
mine, mill and market the uranium, In 
one instance, you have Mr Viner saying 
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the Aborigines do not want to do it 
and, in the second instance, you have 
the Aboriginal people themselves 
saying, "We have got it and, if it is 
successful, we will dig it up". 

I would pay my compliments to the 
Yuendumu Mining Company and their 
shareholders, in particular to a chap 
called ·Frank Baa~da, a geologist and 
company manager whose political 
op~n~ons are probably at opposite 
angles to mine. For a number of years, 
he has devoted his energies entirely to 
the wellbeing of the shareholders and 
staff of that Yuendumu Mining Company. 
I think he has probably existed on a 
below average salary and his attitude 
and devotion to the mining company and 
employees could best be described as 
service above and beyond the call of 
duty. 

My second point pertains to roads. In 
using the word "roads", I refer to 
highways and main access roads within 
the entire Northern Territory although· 
my comments might basically be res­
tricted to those within the Stuart 
electorate. I think that the proposal 
which I am about to put could be imple­
mented for the entire Northern Terri­
tory. There are 2 factors pertaining to 
the suggestion; the first is safety and 
the second is environment and tourist 
potential. Far too often along these 
roads, the bush roads or the highways, 
we see wrecked cars, overflowing 
rubbish cans at various traffic parking 
bays and dead cattle. All these things 
detract from the natural beauty of 
Central Australia in particular and 
probably the Northern Territory in 
general. 

My suggestion is that the Northern 
Territory could well afford to position 
trucks on all sections of these roads, 
say every 300 miles on the Stuart High­
way, and have 2 men on board who carry 
oxyacetylene equipment, materials to 
temporarily mend potholes and warning 
signs to indicate to the public that 
there are particular dangers in certain 
potholes or recently washed out 
sections. When they come across these 
wrecked vehicles, they could cut them 
up into small enough pieces to cart 
them away on those trucks. They could 
also empty more frequently than is now 
being done - and I believe it is pro­
bably only happening once every 6 to 12 
months - these 44 gallon rubbish drums 
which are positioned along the highway 
at these various stopping-off points. 

The cattle could be burnt and the 
remains buried. You would solve a 
health problem by removing those cattle 
carcasses; you would improve the 
tourist potential here and, having 
someone read-ily available on these 
sections of the road day to day would 
increase our tourist potential. When I 
discussed this with some friends of 
mine, they raised the question of how 
much it would cost. In the long term, 
with the cleaning up of these roads 
right across the Northern Territory, it 
would not be a question of how much it 
would cost but rather a question of how 
many tourist dollars it would earn for 
the Northern Territory. 

Motion 
adjourned. 

agreed; the Assembly 
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Wednesday 13 July 1977 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane took the Chair 
at 10 am. 

!2I:;)TINGU.!SH.cD V.!STTOP.;:; 

Mr SPEAKER: Honourable members, I 
d raw your attention to the p res ence in 
the gallery, in the company of His 
Honour the Adminis t rator, 0 f the Righ t 
Honourable Sir Charles Adermann, a 
former Commonwealth Minister for 
Primary Industry, a Privy Councillor 
and a member of the House of Represent­
atives for 29 years. Honourable members 
would also know that Sir Charles is the 
father of the current minister for the 
Northern Territory. On your behalf, I 
extend to our dis tinguished visitors a 
very cordial welcome. 

MEMBERS: Hear, hear! 

REPOl{[' OF Il':J:i!UIh'Y' J;.m:'Q 
LOTtERY AND GAl'IDIG ORDINANCE 

Continued from 12 July lY77. 

Dr LETTS (by leave): The Report of 
the Inquiry into the Lottery and Gaming 
Ordinance was tabled yesterday. The 
recommendations which it contains will 
be of widespread interest to the whole 
community and of particular interest to 
those associated with the racing in­
dustry, punters, bookmakers, race clubs 
and other clubs, those ,who administer 
the laws in these fields, the social 
workers and legis·lators. The recommend­
ations are bound to provoke further 
pub lic discussion and cont roversy. 
UnfortunatelY, with the limited dupli­
cating facilities available to the 
Chief Secretary's Department, it was 
only possible to produce 50 copies in 
time for this Assellilly meeting. It is 
expected that the demand will con­
siderably exceed that number, but the 
production of additional copies through 
the printer will take approximately 2 
more weeks. The Majority Party believes 
that the report is socially very im­
portant and it is clear that some of 
the matters covered are financially 
complex. Time is needed for a thorough 
examination of it and for consultation 
to gauge the reactions of the people of 
the Northern Territory to the 
recommendations. It was desirable to 
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have the report tabled as soon as it 
was available because it was commiss­
ioned during the life of the present 
Assembly and also to commence the pro­
cess of measuring the community re­
action. The report raises ,a number of 
questions on which further information 
will be needed and that information 
will be sought. In view of the very 
limited time which has been available 
for consideration and analysiS, it is 
not considered that it would do justice 
to the report or to the public to 
undertake a substantial debate on the 
matter today. Indeed, it would be pre­
mature to attempt to formulate a pro­
perly considered policy. We therefore 
propose to keep our options open till 
the report has been distributed and 
widely read, During this period, I am 
sure that all members of the Assembly 
would welcome the views of members of 
the public. 

At this stage, on behalf of the 
Majority Party and no doubt all members 
of the Assembly, I would like to offer 
our thanks to Mr Neilson who spent con­
siderable time and energy on his 
investigations and made a special 
effort to have the report available in 
time for cabling at the final meeting 
of the Assembly. 

I referred earlier to gauging the re­
actions of the people of the Northern 
Territory to the recommendations and I 
understand that some reactions are al­
ready coming forward, in particular, 
some comments from the Association of 
Licensed Clubs in respect of poker 
machines. It has been reported to me 
that the Association of Licensed Clubs 
has said that it will be exhorting its 
membership to support in the forth­
coming elections only those candidates 
who come out in favour of poker 
machines. On the question of poker 
machines and the other recommendations 
in this report, we will be keeping our 
options open for the time being and 
attempt to gauge further public re­
action in response to the report. In 
view of the strong case. that has been 
put forward in the report that anybody 
would be unwise to commit himself to 
the introduction of poker machines 
without getting a more widespread 
public reaction through some form of 
referendum or means of testing that re-
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action beyond that which the asso­
ciation of clubs can represent, I see a 
need for a future legislature here to 
consider ways and means of carrying out 
referenda within the boundaries of our 
Territory so that issues such as this 
may be more fully canvassed. 

PUBLIC SEI'NIG'E B1LL 

tSerial 215) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Dr LETTS: I move that the bill be now 
read a second time. 

This bill deals with the position of 
chief executive officers who are, in 
effect, branch heads in the Northern 
Territory Public Service. These are key 
officers who will be given the finan­
cial and administrative delegations 
necessary for the service to perform 
efficiently. Another important function 
of chief executive officers is that of 
selection, promotion or appointment of 
persons to the public service. Part of 
the ordinance provides for appointments 
and outlines the powers of the chief 
executive officers. As the ordinance 
stands at present, if there is no chief 
ex~cutive officer, no means exi.sts for 
the selection, promotion or appointment 
from among applicants for appointment 
to the service. This does not apply in 
the case of officers transferred from 
the Commonwealth Public Service. In 
that case, the power of appointment is 
vested in the' Public Service Comm­
issioner under section 39(4). The bill 
proposes therefore to revise the pro­
visions of section 19 of the principal 
ordinance dealing with appointment of 
chief executive of ficers and rep lace 
them wi th provis ions which will meet 
all needs. 

The bill will repeal subsections (2), 
(3) and (4) of the ordinance and re­
place them with new subsections (2) to 
(4)(b). These provide essentially that 
appointments as departmental heads 
shall be made by the Administrator in 
Council and the council also has the 
power to fill temporary vacancies in 
departmental head positions. If there 
is no position of departmental head, 
the Administrator in Council may direct 
an employee to be chief executive 
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officer of the unit of administration. 
The council also has the power to 
appoint acting chief executive 
officers. The important new prov~s~on 
is that the Executive Member respon­
sible for the operation of the depart­
ment or the unit of administration will 
have power to make short term appoint­
ments as chief executive officer for 
periods not in excess of 3 months or 
until a permanent appointment is made 
by the Administrator in Council. This 
power will enable the Executive Member 
to ensure that the administration or 
his department may continue at all 
times and also ensure that a chief exe­
cutive officer will be available to 
select, promote or appoint persons to 
the concerned unit of administration. 
The power will be temporary; permanent 
appointment will remain the prerogative 
of the Administrator in Council. 

As consequential amendments, the 
defini tions 0 f "chief executive 
officer" and "unit of administration" 
will be amended to show that the 
Administrator in Council's power will 
relate to all of section 19 and not 
merely section 19(2) as in the present 
ordinance. Also, a definition of 
"Executive Member" is inserted to show 
that its use in a particular case is 
restricted to the department for which 
the Executive Member is responsible. 

Section 19 is central to the oper­
ation of the public service. The amend­
ments clarify the intention of the 
section and ensure that the offices re­
quired for its effective operation are 
always filled. I propose to seek the 
passage of this bill at this sittings 
and, at some stage today, I will· be 
moving for the suspension of standing 
orders in order that the bill may be 
permitted to pass all stages. The bill 
was made available to members as soon 
as it was printed and they have had 
some time to look at it. 

Debate adjourned. 

P t.:.rROLFJJII1 (PRJSPEGrI/ID 
AND rllNING) BILL 

(Serial 216) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 
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Mr POLLOCK: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. This bill and 
the second-reading speech were pre­
pared by the Government and I introduce 
the bill on its behalf. This is quite a 
short bill wi th. only 2 substantive 
clauses, Clause 4 is an amendment to 
section 23(2) of the principal ordin­
ance which at present reads: "The 
Adminis trator may, a ft er ob taining a 
report from the oil advisory committee 
- .(a) suspend either wholly or in part, 
and ei ther absolutely or conditionally, 
the obligations of a permittee; and (b) 
order that the period of suspension 
shall not be taken into account in 
calculating the total term of the 
permit". It was clearly the intention 
of this section that an order issued by 
the Adminis trator under paragraph (b) 
should have the effect of extending the 
life of the permit by a period equal to 
the period of suspension so as to allow 
the permittee to carry out the obli­
gations which are carried forward from 
the period of suspension. However, some 
doubt has been expressed as to whether 
the present wording of this section 
adequately gives effect to this intent­
ion and the new wording is proposed to 
put this beyond question. 

Clause 5 is an amendment to section 
44(1) (a) of the principal ordinance 
which at present reads: "The Adminis­
trator shall not grant a lease - (a) 
unless he is satisfied the applicant 
(i) is the holder of a permit which 
applies to land which includes the land 
in respect of which his application is 
made;". This provision could create 
problems in that a number of new 
requirements, which were not envisaged 
when the 0 rdinance was 0 riginally 
drafted, now have to be met before a 
lease can be granted. An example of 
such a requirement would be the negot­
iation of an agreement with the appro~ 
date land council if the application 
includes Aboriginal land. It is thus 
possib le that a lease application could 
be lodged while the applicant is the 
holder of a permit over the area con­
cerned, but the permit could expire b~ 
fore the lease can be granted. The 
amendment therefore provides that the 
lease application retains its validity 
under these circumstances so that the 
lease can subsequently be granted when 
all other req uirements have been met. 
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Clause 6 is supplementary to clause 4 
and specifically provides that the 
amended provisions of section 23 apply 
to certain existing permits in respect 
of which the Administrator has approved 
suspensions of obligations for various 
periods, Permits 175 and 178 are held 
by Magellan Petroleum Ni Pty Ltd and 
United Canso Oil and Gas Co NT Pty Ltd 
respectively and cover a significant 
portion of the Amadeus Basin region, 
including the Mereenie oil and gas 
field and the Palm Valley gas field. 
Honourable members will be aware that 
these companies have already spent 
several million dollars in exploration 
within these permit areas during the 
past 15 years, including the drilling 
of some 20 exploratory wells, and that 
the establishment of a small refinery 
at Alice Springs with further heavy 
investment is under consideration. -. 
Under the circumstances, it is 
essential that there should be no doubt 
about the status and conditions attach­
ing to these permits. 

Permit 177 is held by Beach Petroleum 
no liability in the Simpson Desert area 
and, while the prospects for early 
development of this area appear rather 
less than those in the Amadeus Basin, 
it is again desirable to remove any 
possible doubt as to the application of 
section 23 of the ordinance to this 
permit. 

The reference to a variation in 
clause 6(1)(c) and (d) arises from the 
fact that the companies holding permits 
175 and 178 have previously held 
permits over the same areas, permits 43 
and 56 respectively, and under the then 
existing legislation had converted 
parts of these to oil licences 1 and 2 
respectively in the Mereenie area, 
Under subsequent amendments to the 
ordinance, the proviSion for licences 
was deleted although a savings clause 
permitted existing licences to continue 
in force and in October 1973, the 
companies applied for leases while 
these licences were still in force. 
However, there were again doubts about 
the adequ4CY of the relevant procedures 
and, on 13 December 1976, the Adminis­
trator accordingly varied the area of 
the permits as provided for in section 
70 of the ordinance so as to again in­
clude the areas of these licences and 
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so that the permit holders 
apply for leases under the 
of ,the amended 0 rdinance. 

could re­
provisions 

As previously mentioned, the com­
panies holding these permits are now at 
a crucial stage for development of the 
petroleum resources which they have 
discovered and it is therefore 
essential that their right to obtain 
valid leases should be beyond question. 
For this reason, the bill is presented 
as a matter of urgency to enable it to 
pass all stages at this sittings of the 
Assembly. I will be moving for a sus­
pension of standing orders to enable 
the bill to be dealt with during the 
current sittings. 

Debate adjourned. 

gHURCH LANDS LEASES BILL 

tSerial 205) 

Continued from 12 July 1977. 

In Commi ttee: 

Clause 3: 

Mrs LAWRIE: I move an amendment 15.1 

senior rabbi of the 
particular gentleman 
ber of the Jewish 

Jewish faith, This 
was a senior mem­

faith in Melbourne 
and he is also a member of the exe­
cutive of tr"! Victorian Jewish Board of 
Deputies. He was also a councillor of 
the Executive Council of the Australian 
Jewry. We discussed the issue and he 
has satisfied me. We have discussed 
this matter within the Majority Party 
and there seems to be no valid ob­
j ection to including synagogue in this 
bill. It was originally felt that the 
association of the word "church" with 
the Jewi$h faith could have created 
some disoontent. I am now satisfied 
that this is not so. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 3, as amended, agreed to. 

Clause 4: 

Mrs LAWRIE: I move amendment 15.2. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 4, as amended, agreed to. 

Title agreed to, 

as circulated. Bill reported; report adopted. 

This omits the words "church or 
mosq ue" and s ilis ti tutes "church, mosq ue 
or synagogue". This was foreshadowed in 
my second-reading speech. In his 
address in reply the sponsor of the 
bill said: "If she proposes that syna­
gogues should also be included in the 
bill, I would have to satisfy myself 
that such an action was wise by co~ 

ferring on the matter with the hieI'­
archy of the Jewish religion to remove 
any doub t that what is planned is 
acceptable. Perhaps the honourable mem­
ber in her capacity as a contact to the 
Jewish religion in the Northern Terri­
tory could assist me in this matter". I 
must advise the House that I believe I 
have assisted the honourable Cabinet 
Member in this matter to his satis­
faction and I hope to the Maj ority 
Party's satisfaction. 

Mr PERRUN: I undertook some investi­
gation in this l\Iatter yesterday with 
the assistance of the honourable member 
for Nightcliff. I have had talks with a 

474 

Bill passed remaining stage without' 
debate. 

CROWN LANDS B IIL 

(Serial 209) 

Continued from 12 July 1977, 

In Committee: 

Clause 3: 

Mrs LAWRIE: I move amendment 17.1. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 3, as amended, agreed to, 

Title agreed to. 

Bill reported; report adopted. 

Bill passed remaining stage without 
debate. 
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SPECIAL PURPCStS LEASES BILL 

(Serial 201:)) 

Con tinued from 12 July 1977. 

In Commi ttee: 

Clause 3: 

Mrs LAWRIE: I ~ove amendment 16.1. 
May I just thank th e honourab le sponsor 
of the bill for his cooperation and 
courtesy in this matter of including 
synagogues . 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 3, as amended,. agreed to. 

Title agreed to. 

Bill reported; report adopted. 

Bill passed remaining stage without 
debate. 

::lMJl.i..L CLAIJviS BILL 

(Serial 202) 

Continued from 16 June 1977. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: It gives me some 
pleasure to support this amending bill 
to the Small Claims Ordinance which 
came into effect last vear. Despite 
some doubts that I had in relation to 
its efficacy, it seems to have worked 
quite \vell and the burden on the court 
svstern does not seem to have been such 
that any great number of additional 
staff have been required. A great deal 
of minor debt work and small claims 
between trades people and their cust­
omers. has been put through directly, 
saving them all money in this time of 
high costs. 

It has been said recently that the 
Hajority Party in the Legislative 
Assembly has done nothing for the con­
sumer. In the course of this sittings 
alone, we have seen the passage of the 
amendment to the Building Societies Act 
which I think could be described as 
consumerism because it will protect the 
depositor in the building sOciety. This 
particular bill is in fact a consumer 
protection bill because it lIIakes pro-

vision for the advertising in the local 
papers or the Gazette of detaiis of 
small claims prov~s~ons which are 
handed down by the court This has been 
going on in some other areas, Queens­
land in particular, for Some time. The 
people read the details in the paper 
and they see the names ot particular 
trades people turning up several times 
and those trades people notice a drop 
in their trading. Obviously, this is 
the type of consumerism that is much 
more effective than having bills loaded 
with penalities and fines because you 
have to take action and issue a summons 
to get anywhere. That is not the sort 
of thing that consumers want; they want 
something simple. They want something 
that will guide them and, at the same 
time, warn off the unscrupulous 
businessman. This type of legislation 
will do just that. I throw the charge 
back in the teeth of the people who 
have made the allegation that this 
party has done nothing for the consumer 
in the 3 years that we have been here. 
In fact, most of what we have done has 
been directed towards the betterment of 
the life of the ordinary person in the 
Northern Territory. It gives me great 
pleasure to support this bill. 

Hr I-lITHNALL: \-!hile I accept the 
principle of the bill and while I think 
that the publication of the names of 
the claimant and defendant and other 
particulars is probably a ~ood idea, I 
wonder why a distinction is to be made 
between the Small Claims Court, the 
Local Court and the Supreme Court. 
There is no provision requiring publi­
cation of claims in the Local or 
Supreme Courts; there is nothing to 
prevent it, but it is not provided for 
in the law. 

The Small Claims Court will be used a 
great deal in the future and I am quite 
satisfied that there will be some 
thousands of cases each year. The 
publication of thousands of names and 
all the other details in th. Gazette 
will be quite a large task and, if they 
are to be published in other publi­
cations as well, it will cost quite a 
lot of money. Trade journals do publish 
p arti culars 0 f judgments and parti­
culars in relation to bankruptcies and 
the probability is that these publi­
cations would automatically publish re-
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suIts of proceedings in the Small 
Claims Court as well. My only doubt' is 
whether the considerable expense which 
will probably be involved is really 
necessary. 

Miss ANDREW: I thank honourable mem­
bers for the comments on this bill. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

See Minutes for amendment to clause 3 
agreed to without debate. 

Bill passed remaining stages without 
debate. 

RE.!:'OR1' OF IN:;JUIRY INTO 
PUBLIC ELECI'RICI'JY SUPPLY 

NOK'IHt:RN TERRITORY 

Continued from 12 July 1977. 

Mr PERRON: Honourable members will 
recall that the Majority Party called a 
special sittings of this Asseooly last' 
December to amend the legislation to 
specifically reject the transfer of the 
Department 0 f No rthern Te rritory 
function of supplying electricity to 
Territory consumers to the Northern 
Territory Public Service. The reasons 
were twofold: first, we did not have a 
proper agreement on the financial 
implications of the traIlS fer and, 
secondly, at that time the transfer did 
not provide control of the operational 
aspects of electricity generation and 
distribution in the Territory. The re­
port we now have before us is a testi­
mony to the correctness of that action. 

The straw that broke the camel's back 
and led to the commissioning of thiS 
inqui ry was an exp losion in the number 
4 feed heater on 15 January this year. 
After inspecting the damage on that 
Sunday with the Majority Leader, I 
called upon the Minister for Construct­
ion to institute an independent inquiry 

'into the operations at Stokes Hill 
powerhouse. This was later expanded to 
include operations throughout the 
Northern Territory and, with pressure 
from other groups in support, the 
inquiry was finally agreed upon. The 
report does not blame anyone in parti­
cular for the mess our electricity sup­
plies are in; it blames the system, 
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This is the basis of all our problems; 
we cannot blame anyone because no one 
identifiable person or group of persons 
is responsible. That is why we have 
such a mes s on our hands. 

The Department of the Northern Terri­
tory engages the Department of Con­
struction as a consultant on design, 
planning and construction of facilities 
and it also engages the Department of 
Construction as an agent to run the 
Electrical Supply Undertaking itself. 
The principal in this situation is the 
Department of Northern Territory which 
controls the funding and therefore is 
in a posjtion to impose constraints on 
the operation through the financial 
allocation system, and it often does. 
The report points, out that there is 
little expertise or appreciation of the 
factors involved in electricity supply 
and generation in the Department of 
Northern Territory, yet they are con­
trolling the purse' strings of the whole 
operation. It is a bit like saying to a 
mechanic, "You fix my car and make it 
reliable but I will tell you how much 
it will cost and what tools to use". 
The report highlights this aspect and 
goes on to say that officers outside 
the Electrical Supply Division of the 
Department of Construction - that is no 
doubt officers within the Department of 
Northern Territory do not seem to 
recognise their responsibility to en­
sure that the division is adequately 
staffed and equipped to carry out its 
function. I believe that in that p'hrase 
lies the crux of the whole problem. 

After reading the report, one wonders 
how we can get any electricity at all. 
Now that the Government has announced 
the formation of an electricity author­
ity to overcome organisational diffi­
culties with the system, the next most 
urgent area needing attention is 
staffing. The report sums up most of 
the staffing problems on page 32:' 
"Practically all of these problems stem 
from the application of public service 
methods or the nation-wide policies of 
the Department of Construction or the 
Public Service Board". The report goes 
on to recommend that the new authority 
be independent of both the Commonwealth 
and Territory Public Services as it is 
felt that public service procedures are 
not responsible enough to operate a 24 



DEBATES - Wednesday 13 July 1917 

hour essential service. 

There is no doubt that existing 
staffing policies and recruitment pro­
cedures are hopelessly inadequate and 
inflexible, but this does not have to 
be the case at all. Instead of having 
some public servant in the Department 
of Construction office in Melbourne 
granting or withholding approvals to 
rep lace ope rational personnel in the 
Territory powerhouse, the authority to 
recruit within established ceilings 
should be ves ted in the head 0 f the 
Electrical Supply Division of the 
Department of Construction in Darwin. 
That is the solution to staffing pro­
blems in the short term and should have 
been instituted quickly after the in­
quiry handed down its interim report on 
4 March this year. Four months after 
that interim report was handed to the 
Federal Government, we are still stuck 
with an inflexible system of controls 
on replacing vital staff. 

The recommendation in the report that 
a new commission should be independent 
of the Northern Territory Public Ser­
vice will have to be,looked at fairly 
closely. We can create a statutory 
authority in the Northern Territory, 
under the No rthern Te rri tory Publi c 
Se rvice, wi th sufficient delegated 
powers to respond quickly to the needs 
of the electri ci ty s upp ly industry. 
There are considerable benefits in the 
prospect of keeping Northern Territory 
Public Servants within one organisation 
in general, but having widespread auto­
nomy within statutory authorities so 
tha t they can respond very quickly to 
day-to-day operational matters. It is 
vital that such an electricity author­
ity should have this very broad auto­
nomy. Had the Federal Government acted 
when the interim report was received, 
we might have been part of the way out 
of the woods by now. However, 
recommendations in the interim report 
were kept so secret that no one had the 
opportunity to submit proposals to 
correct the defects and deficiencies. I 
call upon the Federal Government now to 
take immediate administrative action to 
overcome the staff shortages which are 
outlined in the sections of the report 
dealing with adeq uacy of staffing. 

The day labour force needed to main-
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tain reliable electricity supplies in 
the Northern Territory is over 400 and 
this was agreed by the inq uiry, in 
fact, they said that it could do with a 
few more. In May of this year, the 
tot,al day labour force was 293, 25% 
down on the numbers required in the 24 
hour-a-day, 7 d"y-a-week operation. It 
is just not on. One wonders, how we get 
any electriciry at all out of this 
system. Waiting for the formation of 
an authoriry in 1978 will not help us 
in regard to the shortage of staff at 
the present time. Those responsible in 
the hierarchy of the Department of Con­
struction in Melbourne must allow the 
immediate recruitment of personnel up 
to establishment level and give a local 
authoriry to senior management in the 
ESD to replace essential personnel as 
their positions become vacant, and to 
maintain full strength at all times. 

The report states that the general 
standard of operation and maintenance 
at Stokes Hill Power Station is below 
what should be expected. I do not think 
that is any surprise to anyone in the 
Territory who has been watching the 
scene closely. The reasons given are 
shortages 0 f staff in certain c ate­
gories, a very high rate of staff 
turn-over, inadequate operating pr,o­
cedures and manuals because there are 
no resources to produce them, the lack 
of reference drawings to facilitate 
emergency t roub le 5 hoo ting, c omp letely 
inadequate stores facilities which are 
vital to such an undertaking, small 
overcrowded workshops and inadequate 
staff accommodation. All of these 
matters must be attended to early. Des­
pite the fact that we will form a 
commission in 6 months' or 12 months' 
time, Ne cannot sit back and \vait for 
them to make these decisions. It is ob­
vious that these decisions must be made 
now. From my inquiries, I cannot find 
very much action behind the scenes at 
this stage at all. Perhaps the new 
budget will have some heartening news 
for us. 

A point which was raised during the 
inquiry was the wisdom of installing 
the type of equipment at Stokes Hill 
which has been installed over the past 
several years. The report advises that 
the type and sizes of generator units 
installed represents sound planning and 
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that the inabili ty to meet demand 
. resulting from mechanical failure was 
the result of an unusually high failure 
rate, rather than poor equipment. That 
statement alone should bury a few 
skeletons. I believe that is good news 
for us, because it is much easier and 
far more practical to repair such 
equipment than to replace it. 

The transmission system also has its 
problems and we do not need to tell 
that to people in Darwin. I have spoken 
several times previously in the House 
about the precarious state 0 f Da rwin' s 
transmission sys tem and called for 
urgent attention to be directed towards 
upgrading this distribution system. Not 
only do we need millions of dollars to 
spend in the area, but also the 
shortage of key personnel, high staff 
turn-over, inexperienced staff and lack 
of training and supervision mus t be 
rectified before we can expect a 
reliable service. It is not simply a 
matter of funds to reconstruct the 
system in Darwin but also a matter of 
procedures and staff to operate the 
system once it is there. A n6o1 radio 
network, which was recommended some 
years ago, telephones for call-out 
staff, proper stores facilities and 
facilities at line depots have all to 
be attended to before we can expect a 
continuous, reliable electricity supply 
in the Northern Territory. The report 
refers to each area individually and 
points out what is needed. It is cer­
tainly a very good report and the men 
have done a thorough job. 

A second pCMerhouse for Darwin is 
mentioned. In the Majority Party's sub­
mission, we asked them to report on the 
future power needs for the Northern 
Territory, particularly in the northern 
area, The report calls for attention to 
be directed to the construction of a 
second powerhouse immediately. Although 
the inquiry was given a population 
forecast from an absurd 50,000 to an 
almost equally absurd 400,000 for Dar­
win by the year LOOO, members of the 
inquiry chose a conservative grCMth of 
3 % up until 1981, 4% till 1986 and 3% 
thereon to the year 2000 as a basis of 
projection, giving a population of 
around 100,000 by the end of the 
century. I d. believe, and I guess we 
are all "cry:;tal balli.ng"in this area, 

that that figure is slightly conser­
vative, Even taking this figure, we 
will need additional generating capa­
city between 1981 and 1984. Work on a 
new powerhouse has to be commenced 
immediately if we are to avoid re­
sorting to gas turbines which are un­
economic and inefficient for base load 
generation. 

These are words that I have echoed in 
this Assembly several times in the past 
when I have spoken of the need for 
commencing design stages for a second 
powerhouse for Darwin because it will 
take somewhere in the vicinity of 5 to 
7 years to build the powerhouse that we 
are talking about. It is time that 
Federal Government departments stopped 
shuffling around and hoping the problem 
will go away. The decision to go ahead 
should be made now. This report, pre­
pared by experts who are eminent in 
their field, states that the work is 
urgent. How many more times does it 
have to be said? It has already been 
said a dozen or more times in various 
internal reports within the public ser­
vice itself. The same people who have 
sat on a recommendation to install an 
urgently needed radio system in Darwin 
for several years are sitting on a 
recommendation to build a second power­
house but the results will be far more 
serious. 

Another area of inaction brought to 
our attention in the report is the 
suggestion made by the Attorney 
General's Department to the Department 
of the Northern Territory about 12 
months ago that changes to the Supply 
of Services Ordinance were warranted 
but no such proposals have been pre­
sented to me. That is another area 
where there has been suggested action 
which could have been undertaken with­
out costing the taxpayer any more than 
the normal procedures yet it has not 
been taken at all. 

Tribute is paid by those who con­
ducted the i.nquiry to the dedicated few 
who seemingly have held the place to­
gether over the past few years despite 
the obstacles. As a citizen and a con­
sumer in Darwin, I too express my 
appreciation to those people. Those 
people have stuck it out for so long 
against an inflexible bureaucractic 
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jungle. The report pays tribute to them 
for sticking at it and those people are 
responsible for our having any power at 
all. I give them credit. 

The report is a good one in general 
b ut it does not con tain any s urp ris es 
to persons in Da n.n. n wh 0 a re reasonably 
familiar with the problems that we have 
been working under. These problems have 
been boiling just under the surface for 
several years now but are all out in 
the open now. It is time to stop 
reflecting on the past and gear up for 
the task of surmounting the obs tacles 
which have been outlined by eminent 
people. An electricity commission is 
only part of the answer but probab ly 
the most essential part. lYe must start 
on those areas which can be improved 
immediately, To this end, I have 
written to the Minister suggesting that 
he institute certain actions on those 
areas which can be rectified between 
now and when a st~tutory authority is 
created. Those areas are staffing 
levels and procedures, stores buildings 
and work shops, ins tallation of phones 
for call-out staff - this is obviously 
a very small item but it has just been 
ignored - upgrading of telemetric and 
remote control facilities and a 
decision has to be taken on the under­
grounding or rehabilitation of an over­
head distribution system and the 
commencement of design for a second 
powerhouse in Darwin. 

In conclusion, I express my appreci­
ation to the members of the inquiry who 
undertook the vexed task of preparing 
this report and weeded their way 
through the mess of papet'W'ork that they 
were presented with. I believe they did 
an excellent job. I commend the report. 

Dr LETTS: I rise to support and add 
something to the remarks of the Cabinet 
Member for Education and Planning. 
First, I should remind the Assembly heM 
the inquiry came about. He did not set 
up this particular inquiry through the 
Inquiries Ordinance because we have had 
difficulty in trying to get inquiries 
mounted through that ordinance in the 
last :1 or 3 years. Because of delays in 
approval of finance and questions asked 
by the Senate Estimates Committee and 
other factors, it would have taken too 
long to do it that way. This inquiry 
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came about directly through represent­
ations made by this Assembly to the 
Minis ter for the Northern Territory and 
the Minister for Construction. Our 
representations started as far back as 
last September when the Cabinet Member 
for Finance and Local Government and 
myself spoke to the Minister for the 
Northern Territory in Mount Isa about 
the state of the electricity supply 
services in the Northern Territory. lYe 
had been charged with the responsib­
ility of examining a review of the 
charges for electricity in the Terr­
itory and, after some weeks of attempt­
ing to find out what the state of the 
organisation was, we had very little 
success because the information that we 
received was quite conflicting and con­
fused. When the Commonwealth Govern­
ment's decision was made in September 
to tr~nsfer certain functions to the 
Territory Assembly, and public 
utilities were included in that trans­
fer list, we brought the matter to a 
head by saying that we wished the 
transfer of that particular function to 
be deferred pending a proper inquiry. 
The matter was finally brought to the 
boil by the explosion in the boiler at 
the powerhouse. 

Our insistance on the inquiry and our 
reluctance to take over the electricity 
supply, wartS and all, has been fully 
justified by what we now see in this 
report. Mind vou. our move to have the 
transfer deferred until an inquiry has 
been made has been heavily criticised 
in some quarters, particularly by our 
political opposition. The ALP has seen 
fit to use publicly on a number of 
occasions phrases like "a gutless 
Assembly", "a gutless CLP" and to in­
dicate to the public that they would 
immediately set up an authority if they 
ever had the opportunity to do so, I 
would certainly like to see the shape 
and character of their magic ,,,and. l,That 
a heap of bulldust that really is! It 
is now quite clear from the report that 
we took a most responsible stand. 

Let us look at the organisational or 
organic problems which are built into 
the system and which the inquiry clear­
ly recognises. We were offered back in 
December last year only part of the 
wheils, nuts and bolts responsible for 
the electricity supply. In paragraph 
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104, the report says in relation to the 
transfer to the Legislative Assembly: 
"From our inqu~r~es, it appears that 
those functions of electricity supply 
proposed for transfer to the Legis­
lative Assembly were restricted to the 
commercial aspects directly handled by 
the Department 0: the Northern Terri­
tory. The planning. design, construct­
ion, operation and maintenance 
apparently were to continue as the 
responsibility of the Department of 
Construction. We do not see that these 
proposals would result in any signi­
ficant improvement in the total 
si tuation". In other words, we would 
have had to take the blame but we would 
have only had the bridle and no horse 
to ride. 

On the financial aspects of. the 
present and past organisation, the 
board of inquiry had this to say in 
paragraph 39 and they are quoting from 
a submission from the Department of the 
Northern Territory: "The financial 
state of the electricity service is far 
from clear at the present time except 
to say that it is running at a sub­
stantial loss due mainly to steep in­
creases in fuel and wage costs". Else­
where in the report, the extent and 
degree of both those financial losses 
are. enumerated, and they are pretty 
staggering. It goes on: "It is suffi­
cient to say that the true financial 
status is not known. However, since the 
return of the branch to. Darwin 
recently, work on accounts has 
recommenced but it will be many months 
before acceptable trading statements 
are produced and the asset registers 
are updated". What responsible person, 
whether in government or business, 
would have blithely taken over a lame 
duck such as this knowing the organ­
isational and financial situation 
outlined in the report? For anybody 
else to say that he would set up a 
statutory a uthori ty and make it work 
immediately. and that he would have 
done so earlier, is a piece of arrant 
nonsense. Nobody in this Assembly or in 
this emerging No rthern Te rri tory 
administration can take anything other 
than what he is given by big brother, 
the Commonwealth, and those of us who 
have been in this game for a few years 
know that only too well. He cannot take 
anything legislatively or organisation-

ally unless the Commonwealth agrees to 
its being taken, 

Those who have spoken about the 
immediate ~~eation of a new authority 
and its operation within the Northern 
Territory have said nothing about what 
they will do about the financial as­
pects. What are they going to do about 
negotiating with the Commonwealth to 
wipe off deficits? vThat are they going 
to do about acquiring the assets and on 
what basis will this transfer occur? 
(fuat arrangements will be made for the 
proper, independent and flexible 
funding and staffing of the operation, 
bearing in mind that the funds will 
still come ultimately from the Common­
wealth Government? To talk of doing 
these things unilaterally is to deceive 
the public about the reality of the 
situation. 

In reading the report, I found the 
comments in respect of past organ­
isational aspects an~ their bearing 
upon the troubles which have arisen of 
particular interest because, not only 
in regard to this debacle but in regard 
to many other things. those comments go 
to the very heart of the way in which 
the Commonwealth has administered the 
Territory over the years. This came 
about not through malice nor through 
any deliberate desire to hold this 
place back or do it harm but simply 
through a failure to recognise that 
their system is completely incapable of 
handling needs in a community such as 
this. It is simply not designed for the 
j ob and would never be capable of doing 
it. The particular paragraph on page 8 
which I found so interesting once again 
quotes the words of the Department of 
the Northern Territory: 
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A: the management ZeveZ, in all 
a~eas, f~ust~ation is evident in the 
p~ocess o.f" a ttempting to asce~tain 
the Zatest policy decisions o~ atti­
tude of the d~ffe~ent autho~ities to­
U)a~ds vitaZ matte~s. This is not a 
c~iticism of the office~s of any of 
the o~ganisations who have displayed 
a ~ema~kable deg~ee of tole~ance and 
coope~ation in ca~~ying out thei~ 
duties. The difficulty is inhe~ent in 
the system whe~e alZ facto~s a~e not 
known simultaneously by aZl pa~ties. 
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Previous ly, the report enumerated 4 
or 5 different organisations that all 
had some hand in the decision-making 
process and none of them knew clearly 
at any time what the others were doing. 
Surely, that same criticism, that same 
complaint, that same definition of the 
problem would come out in any independ­
ent inquiry into most of the state-type 
functions run by the Commonwealth, with 
2 or 3 different bodies involved 
throughout the Northern Territory. 

I believe that the Cabinet Member for 
Finance and Local Government will deal 
with financial arrangements but I wish 
to draw attention to page 9 of the re­
port on which there was a statement of 
the Majority Party approach in the past 
and for the future on the question of 
financing the electricity supply. In 
paragraph 30, the board said: "We 
unders tand th a t the Haj ori ty Party 
still desi res to acquire the total 
responsibility for public electricity 
supply in the Northern Territory, pro­
vided that adequate provision is made 
to continue the present funding 
arrangements without increas.i.ng the 
burden on the consumers". In other 
places in the report, you will find 
that our policy hinges on the fact that 
people in the Northern Territory may 
well be expected to pay for electricity 
services an amount which bears rele­
vance to the charge for these services 
paid bv consumers in other parts of 
Australia. \'!e do not believe that it 
should be a heavily subsidised service 
nor do we believe that there is any 
future in the Northern Territory if 
charges of this sort have to be es­
calated far beyond the range of charges 
made in other parts of Australia. 
Accepting that, there must be a gap 
between what we can raise by such 
charges and what it will cost to 
operate this service for some years to 
come. 

The board appeared to infer in one or 
two places that our attitude may be 
somewha.t unrealistic. I do not believe 
that the board had access to all the 
background material about the relation­
ship between the Territory Executive 
and Commonwea 1 th financing t hat I~e 

have. I do not know to what extent it 
examined the Joint Parliamentary 
Committee Report on the Northern Terri-
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tory and any of the principles of 
financial arrangements contained there­
in, but it certainly did not have any 
access to the disctissions which we have 
had with the Commonwealth Government on 
this matter. It is quite clear, and 
this goes back to the principles of the 
Joint Parliamentary Committee Report, 
that, provided that a ~esponsible 

government in the Northern Territory 
makes efforts to meet certain respon­
sibilities for revenue raising up to or 
about the levels in other communities 
in other parts of Australia, the 
Commonweal th Government will recognise 
the special disabilities of geography 
of the Northern Territory in attempting 
to run services such as this. Provided 
we make the effort, a "reasonable 
effort" is the term that they use, they 
will recognise special areas of dis­
ability and make arrangements to 
provide financial support in those 
areas. 

Finally, turning to the first 
recommendation, I see no problem in the 
electricity commission being estab­
lished 0ith responsibility to the 
Northern Territory Legislative Assembly 
for all public electricity supply in 
the Northern Territory. We hoped for 
that recommendation and we accept it 
Ivholeheartedly. 

Recommendations 1 to 3 have not vet 
been considered hy the ~ajority Dartv 
collectively. They have only just 
finished their consideration of the re­
port; they have not yet met to define 
final attitudes on these recommend­
ations. In the case ef recommendations 
2 and 3, there may be some variations 
in the details of those. The Cabinet 
has not looked at it yet. 

He have tried tot ie statutory 
authorities in some way, even though it 
may be a fairly tenuous way, within the 
overall umbrella of the Northern Terri­
tory Public Service. I had very strong 
representations from various public 
service associations that they wanted 
to preserve the opportunity for career 
service within the broader framework 
and they were given every consideration 
when our Public Service Ordinance and 
organisation Ivas designed. It has been 
working reasonably well. The statutory 
authorities formerly existed more or 
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1 ess independently and some 0 f the 
public service units such as the police 
and 0 ther uni ts were no t very en thus­
iastic. In fact, in some of them, there 
was a degree of opposition to this 
proposition. It has worked reasonably 
well but it is under constant examin­
ation and revisv. If we find that the 
Pub lic Service Ordinance does not meet 
the needs for independent action of any 
of our statutory authorities, if there 
is evidence that they cannot operate as 
we as a responsible government would 
like to see them operate, this matter 
can be reviewed and a new arrangement 
can be set up more along the lines that 
the report talks about with reference 
to TAA, Qantas and bodies such as that, 
Whether the electricity commission 
would be entirely independent or 
whether it would have some link with 
the public service is a matter for 
further examination by us. We would 
hope to talk to the Public Service 
Commissioner, the public service asso­
ciations, the Government itself and the 
electricity commission which is pro-_ 
posed to be set up. I hope that we l.rill 
come to a decision on this in the near 
future. In any case, it would not be a 
decis ion whi ch would be irreversible. 
If it was decided that there would be a 
tie-in with the public service, it 
would have to be clearly on the basis 
that it could work in the way that this 
board of inquiry has seen that it needs 
to work if it is to overcome the 
present difficulties. I find it an 
excellent report. 

Mr TUXWORTH: Insp eaking to the 
report, I would like to speak as a con­
sumer in the bottom half of the Terri­
tory which has not been plagued over 
the years with the problems of the 
electricity supply evident in the 
northern end, particularly in Katherine 
and Darwin. However, I am aware of some 
of the problems that must be over­
running the authority and, for this 
reason, I would like to speak on them 
briefly. I concur wholeheartedly with 
the concept of the electricity supply 
being run as an efficient economic 
operation and that supply being taken 
over by the Northern Territory Legis­
lative Assembly at the earliest 
possible time. 

There is no doubt electricity ope!'-

ations, like many other operations, 
will consume money at any rate the 
operat"ors wish them to consume money 
irrespective of profitability or effic­
iency and there is no doubt that, if we 
are to assume a position in the North­
ern Territory as responsible adminis­
trators and managers of government, we 
must look to running these enterprises 
as effectively as the management of TAA 
and Qantas look to their olm oper­
ations. There is no doubt that, I.hen a 
situation exists whereby clerks in one 
department advise clerks in another 
department who in turn advise pro­
fessionals in the operation of an 
organisation such as electricity 
supply, there must be a problem because 
the understanding that is required of 
the management of such things is not 
normally held by clerks. Indeed, it has 
been outlined in the inquiry that a 
little more expertise and direct 
management on the spot would have been 
to the great benefit of the undertaking 
in general. 

Until recently, the supply of power 
in my home town was conducted by a 
private company which not only ran 8 
generators for its own consumption but 
also ran 4 for the consumption of the 
townspeople. They went about providing 
power for the town in the same manner 
they went about providing power for 
their own operations; cost overruns, 
breakdowns and inefficiency were not 
tolerated and they managed the oper­
ation in such a way that the community 
derived great benefit from their effi­
ciency. In fact, since the Government 
has moved into the generation business 
itself in the town, the costs have 
risen slightly because the government 
system is not as efficient as the pri­
vate enterprise system. I would like to 
pay tribute to Peko Hines for being 
magnaninous in providing what was a 
governmental responsibility and for 
running it as well as they did. The new 
supply system is a relatively small one 
iri terms of Darwin or Alice Springs. It 
has 16 or 18 employees; it is an auto­
matic station. It is being run by 
people who have their heart in the job 
and who will get a great deal of satis­
faction from knowing that their pro­
blems will be dealt with by responsible 
people in the Assembly and Territorians 
rather than being dictated to or ad­
vised from Canberra. 
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There are a couple of aspects of: the 
reticulation of power .that will come 
from the formation of an electricity 
a uthori ty in the Northern Te rri tory, 
There is no dowt that, in other parts 
of Australia, generating authorities 
have found that it is a much more 
viable exercise to reticulate power 
along the wire rather than to build 
generators every 60 or 100 miles 
throughout their state because the cost 
of operating small generating units in 
various communities is becoming pro­
hibitive. In the Northern Territory, we 
have many small communities that fit 
into the same category and perhaps an 
electricity authority which had the job 
of providing power for every community 
could take a much more business-like 
approach. I am referring to the pro­
vision of power to such places as Pine 
Creek, Larrimah, Mataranka, Elliott and 
Warrabri. The original powerhouses 
built at Harrabri and Elliott many 
years ago have recently been replaced 
and will possibly need to be replaced 
again in the next 5 years to cater for 
growth. The cos t of the original power­
houses and new powerhouses, in the -long 
term, will be twice the cost of having 
to run a reticulation line from a 
central powerhouse at Tennant Creek in 
the first instance. It is also 
interesting to note that private enter­
prise in the area does not hesitate tc 
run a power reticulation line 50 or 60 
miles because the economics of running 
small individual units is just not on 
anv more. I believe that the overall 
consideration of these projects will 
get a much more favourable response 
from an authority that knolvs what it is 
doing. 

One other beneficial aspect which 
(viII stern from a Northern Territory 
commission is that there will be much 
more accountabili ty both within the 
community and within the commission for 
the operation records and efficiency. 
IHthin the last 3 months, we have had a 
situation develop in our own cominuniC:' 
where the electricity accounts that are 
now coming out for the period ending in 
March are 3 times the normal co~ 
sumption. I am not talking about cost; 
we accept that there has been a cos t 
increase in the proVJ.s~on of elect­
ricity. The amount of consumption being 
debited to householders is as much as 

300% above the norm for the respective 
households and businesses. This is fine 
providing the people have used it but 
there is no method at all of tracking 
down and accounting for whether the 
premiSes involved have used the power. 
There is no way that we can get a suit­
able check from the meters that are in 
exiStence on the amount of power 
supplied to the town and in fact 
whether that amount of power has been 
transferred to the accounts of in­
dividuals and that there is a balance 
on both sides of the ledger, It is 
patently obvious to me that, in the 
recent unsatisfactory situation that 
has arisen, there are no records to be 
checked. We are operating on a guess­
work system and any operation that has 
a turnover of $2m per year and runs its 
business on guesswork can only finish 
up in one place and that is in the 
bankruptcy arena. For thiS reason, 
local accountability both in the legiS­
lature and the respective towns for 
what is going on in the reticulation 
and generation scene would be a most 
desirable thing. I believe the report 
is a credit to the people who wrote it 
and one that we should adopt. 

Hr VALE: There are a few points that 
I would like to raise in support of the 
report and most of my remarks pertain 
to the Alice Springs area. Of all the 
major Territory towns, Alice Springs 
and Tennant Creek would be the most 
fortunate. In the last few years, we 
have had a new powerhouse that operates 
very efficiently and the staff working 
on the generation and distribution of 
elec t ri ci ty a re to he comp limented, 
They have one problem which is faced by 
the whole of the Northern Territory: 
its staff level figures are set arbit­
rarily by the Federal Government. Staff 
level figures are one thing but figures 
which are applied that endanger huge 
amounts of capital investments and in­
volve disservice to the public are an­
other. The new Alice Springs powerhouse 
is faced tdth the problem of low staff 
numbers and the inability, with those 
staff numbers, to service properly the 
generating equipment and to maintain 
the reticulation system within the town 
area, This is one thing that would come 
out with an independent commission. Ob­
viously, such a commission is needed 
quickly within the Northern Territory 
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from the South Australi?-n border right 
up to Port Da"GWin. I do n,ot think there 
is any question of that. 

Some people have said that, instead 
of being referred to as an "electricity 
commission", it should be referred to 
as an "energy commission". That is pro­
bably only a play on words by people 
trying to get their names into the 
press. It does not matter whether the 
powerhouse cons umes coal, natural gas 
or automotive distillate, the end pro­
duct is still electricity. I would sup­
port the proposal that the independent 
commission should retain the term 
"electricity" . 

One thing that disturbs me in the re­
port is the reference made to Abori­
ginal settlements in remote areas. They 
recommend tha t the Department 0 f Ab ori­
ginal Affairs should be placed in 
charge of power generation out there 
and they should finance the provision 
of certain eq uipment. I would oppose 
that totally. The academics in the 
Department of Aboriginal Affairs, and I 
use the word "academics" as opposed to 
their field staff, have a notorious 
record for forward planning. Several 
months ago, in this House, I raised the 
problem of evacuation of Yuendumu, one 
of the largest settlements in the 
Northern Territory. The Aboriginal 
Affairs Department had made plans that, 
if the water supply failed there last 
summer, they would use $40,000 to move 
the entire population off and then an­
other $40,000 to move them back. This 
came about becaLSe they started out 
with a small settlement and it grew 
fairly quickly but no one within the 
department planned for the extension of 
various services such as water and 
electricity. If IoJe set up an indep'end­
ent electricity commission employing 
highly trained staff, they should have 
the power to supply and service the 
electricity for the entire Northern 
Territory needs. 

Mention is made in the report, on 
page 22, of a new powerhouse for Darwin 
and the need to get this study underway 
in the near future so that ~oal con­
tracts can be signed. I am a little bit 
disappointed to see the word "coal" in 
there. First, it will have to be im­
ported from some 0 ther s cate and. 
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secondly, the Northern Territory is 
sitting on vast natural energy re-
sources of uranium and I am not. 
referring to that for electricity 
generation in the Territory and 
natural gas. Natural gas, in recent 
years, has been regarded as the caviar 
of energy sources. To talk about 
importing something into the Territory 
to replace something that we have de­
serves closer study. That is probably 
one of the first issues that an in­
dependent electricity commission could 
take up. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I rise to speak on 
this report. I have read it fully and I 
am very impressed with its contents. I 
give full marks to the 3 engineers, 
McKay, Chapman and Broderick, who are 
experts in this field. I live in an 
area which has the best power station 
in the Territory. It is a free enter­
prise system and it operates very 
efficiently. He do not have any natural 
gas over there but we operate off over­
seas fuel. The report does indicate 
strongly that the management side has 
caused most of the trouble. We have 
demarcation lines between the Depart­
ment 0 f No rthetn Te rri tory and the 
Department of Construction, anQ the 
Department of Construction carries out 
2 functions. We have an interchange of 
experts; oeople are infringing on each 
other and causing disruptions to morale 
and to the whole operation generally. 

The report talks about operation and 
maintenance of the power generation 
system. We know that, to operate a 
power station, yOu must have staff. You 
must have a low turnover in the expert 
field, you need properly trained staff, 
you need adequate procedures, you need 
adequate references to schematic draw­
ings and you also need good stores 
facilities, When I read this report. it 
said just the opposite was the case in 
Darwin. It said that there was a short­
age of staff, there was a high rate of 
staff turnover, there were inadequate 
operation procedures and manuals. I 
cannot understand the latter because 
every manufacturer puts out his own 
manual and his own procedures for 
preventative maintenance. Every organ­
isation which has a turbine of any 
nature or any electrical generating set 
has a manual to go with it. Where 
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those manuals are, I do not know. Where 
the drawings are, :: do not know. Every 
organisation in the world that builds 
such machines has manuals and, if you 
have not got them, you can ob tain them 
very promptly. The report also refers 
to the inadeq uacy 0 f stores f acili ties 
and the small overcrowded workshop. How 
can you run a power station of this 
nature without proper facilities? They 
have no office accommodation. I do not 
know how the people have even continued 
working there. 

For the operation and maintenance of 
the transmission side, you must have 
key personnel such as engineers, tech­
nical officers, linesmen, cable 
joiners, inspectors etc. Again, the re­
port says that there is an exception­
ally high turnover of staff, inexper­
ienced staff and inadequately trained 
technical people. Nevertheless, when 
you try to get a job through the public 
service, you have to go through all the 
nonsense in the world. I am qualified 
in the technical field but 1 think that 
I would not stand a chance of getting a 
job when I look at the advertisements. 
The people who have been working down 
there have said to me that the wrong 
type of people are being employed, I do 
not know. Some of those people would be 
very qualified but I do not think they 
get the chance to use their expertise 
because there are too many bureaucrats 
and experts in other departments who 
have not got the knowledge but are 
telling them what to do. 

I turn now to the financial side of 
the system. The Majority Leader and the 
Cabinet Member for Finance and Local 
Government spoke last year about the 
amotmt of mon~ that was owing to this 
department. It was something in the 
order of $1. 2m. Look at the income and 
expendi ture figures dating back to 
1968! He had a loss in 1968-69 of 
$351,000 'and, in 1969-70, we had a loss 
of $108,000. We are starting to come 
down a little bit in 1971 and then, in 
1971-72, we had a profit of $27l,000. 
In 1972-73, we had another loss and 
from that time it has been chaos right 
until 1974 when the loss was Sl,8m. 
During that period, we had problems 
when the price 0 foil went up. I would 
like to see some sort of feasibility 
study done on the possibility of using 
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our natural gas as the honourable mem­
ber for Stuart suggested because the 
cost of fuel to run these power 
stations is very high. 

In paragraph 4h, the report states 
that debts amounted to Sl,5m at 30 June 
1976 and the loss of revenue due to 
non-billing in the 1975-76 year was 
estimated to be a further S2.8m. This 
latter amount, however, included an un­
known amount of electricity consumed by 
the intact street lights which have 
operated 24 hours a day since Cyclone 
Tracy. Losses were recorded at a 
similar rate for the 1976-77 financial 
year. I do not know whether these are 
arbitrary figures but they do not seem 
to have any proper records. I would say 
that the losses are much higher because 
nobody seems to 
accounts of the 
often wonder how 

have 
whole 

some 

any proper 
operation. I 
of the other 

commissions operate down south. 

The report also refers to population 
and I have spoken on population before. 
It is very hard to project figures or 
make arbitrary judgments on population 
growth. If we get going with our 
m1n1ng, we will have to start building 
power stations now because the report 
says that we must build another power 
station on the East Arm within 7 years. 
There have been 3 reports on the East 
Arm project. If we are to develop our 
mining resources in this Territory, 
within a certain radius of Darwin, we 
will have to start that power station 
now. If we do develop places like 
Jabiru and Nabarlek, we will have a 
town of perhaps 5,000 or 6,000 people. 
That could come up in the next 10 
years. 

There have been recent statistics of 
Da rwin 's p roj ected population growth 
but they have not come up with any 
definite answers yet. The report 
stresses that something must be done in 
the next 7 years otherwise we will have 
more problems with the power station 
than we have ever had. It has been 
proved that the problems arising from 
one ef the generators was not so much 
due to bad maintenance but a fault in 
that equipment. The actual makers have 
said that and there have been similar 
problems in Victoria, The report refers 
to the recent mechanical failures. The 
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specialist engineer and the senior 
metallurgist of the State Electricity 
Commission of Victoria carried out an 
investigation and came up with similar 
conclusions from their investigation of 
the failure of turbines in Victoria, 

People talk about the reserve 
capacity of the powerhouse, There has 
been criticism of the units they have 
bought but the engineers who wrote this 
report have said that it was a wise 
decision. If we had to change to a 
higher capacity now, I am sure it would 
cost a lot more money today than it did 
a t that time, Al though it may have 
caused some problems, it has· helped us 
in an economic sense. 

The report also refers to industrial 
relations, training and staffing, and 
underground cabling versus overhead 
cabling. We have already had a dis­
cussion on that and I think the report 
says much the same as we did. I do not 
think I will waste any time on that but 
I would like to commend the writers of 
this report. I enjoyed reading it and 
I am sure that, if we do not act upon 
it, we will be in the same position in 
another 12 montrs I or 2 years I time. 
Once the service is taken over by the 
Assembly and the electricity authority 
is settled, I am sure we will not have 
the same chaos that has occurred over 
the las t f eM years. 

Hrs LAWRIE: I rise to support the re­
port and to commend the 3 gentlemen who 
inquired into our interrupted electri­
city supply. I indicate to the House 
that I gave evidence to the 3 commiss­
ioners stressing my desire for the 
earliest possible establishment of an 
independent electricity commission. 
That is something that I have wanted to 
see established in the Northern Terri­
tory for the 17 years that I have been 
here. Probably, I have a closer 
affiliation with independent electri­
city commissions than any other member 
of this Assembly because my father 
happened to be the senior accountant 
for the SEC in Victoria. As a young 
girl, I travelled to Morwell and Kiewa 
with him. I remember vididly the 
planning that went into each install­
ation, the pride of the members of the 
commission as each new station was 
commissioned and the pride they took in 
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the forward planning to ensure that 
there would be sufficient power to en­
able new industries to be established 
with the decentralisation of the state 
of Victoria. Given that background, I 
welcome the first recommendation for 
such an authority to be established to 
serve the Northern Territory. 

Before moving on to the report, I 
would like to say that the NOrthern 
Territory has lost the services of 
someone who could have been an expert 
adviser and perhaps an interim commi~­
sioner. I refer to Ben Hammond who was 
the manager of the powerhouse through 
the difficult days, He was acknowledged 
as an expert in his field and was well 
known to the chairman of the comm­
ission, Mr McKay. I think the Majority 
Leader would remember Ben Hammond as 
well as I do, Ben was unfortunatelY 
killed in the plane crash which was 
responsible for the delay in the 
presentation of this report. I would 
like to record my personal grief at his 
untimely death and my disappointment 
that his expertise will not be avail­
ab le to the p eop le 0 f the Northern 
Territory. 

Turning to the report, I notice with 
particular interest the comments of the 
commissioners regarding staffing of the 
powerhouse and for any future instru­
mentality, It is a pity that we could 
not have this entire report included in 
Hansard because it should be required 
reading for anybody who cares not only 
about the distribution of power but al­
so its cost. On page 27. the report 
states: "The staffing of the Electri­
city Supply Division of the Department 
of Construction in both permanent staff 
and day labour is inadequate in almost 
all areas and turnover is high by 
normal standards". They go on to talk 
about the hidden costs of recruitment 
and what it is costing us as a commun­
ity. They apply similar conclusions to 
day labour workers and there has been 
unrest among the day labour force. The 
commissioners draw attention to that 
fact in paragraph 97 where they say: 
"Low salaries in some categories, low, 
wages, housing shortage and lack of 
adequate amenities at work have been 
advanced as the main causes of staff 
shortages and high turnover. There is 
sufficient evidence to substantiate 
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these claims". I beheve the Cabinet 
Member responsible has been paying 
regard to the housing needs of thes·e 
people in the day labour force, some of 
whom have worked for up to 15 years 
trying to ensure an adequate supply of 
power to Darwin. Until recently, they 
have not been eligible for government 
accommodation. 

The commissioners also draw attention 
to the fact that, with the exception of 
a few classifications, the estab­
lishment number set for the permanent 
staff is considered to be reasonable 
and adequate. Where the relevant 
department has been able to make a case 
for a reasonable staff establishment, 
they are being prevented by current 
Federal Government policy in main­
taining these staff levels. Quite ob­
viously, this will be of particular 
concern to the incoming Assembly. 1,.Ji th 
the establishment of a commission, we 
will not only ensure the setting of 
reasonable staff ceilings but also the 
filling of such positions. 

Paragraph 122 states: "Another area 
of training that should be expanded is 
that of apprentice training. There is a 
serious shortage of competent tradesmen 
in the Electricity Supply Division but 
there does not appear to be any con­
certed effort to foster a wortJr..:hile 
apprentice training scheme". Like other 
elected members, I have had young 
people in my office t"ho are desperate 
to take up apprenticeships but unable 
for various reasons to enter into an 
apprenticeship in their chosen field. 
I hope that, I"i th the transfer of 
responsibility which is being mooted, 
this particular prob lem will be met and 
overcome by those who are responsible. 

On page 10 of the report, they make 
certain statements regarding funding: 
"It seems to us that the electricity 
supply in the Northern Territory is re­
garded less as a public utility and 
more as a public service in much the 
same way as health and education. In 
consequence, the electricity consumers 
in the Northern Territory are currently 
only meeting about half the cost of 
operating and maintaining the electri­
city undertaking. lye are not aware 
whether the policy of the Government is 
to provide the subs tantial subsidy or 
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not". The Haj ority Leader said that the 
Cabinet Member for Finance and Local 
Government would be making a statement 
regarding the Majority Party's feelings 
on this matter and I am waiting to hear 
it with some interest. 

There is continuing public concern 
and disquiet over the cost and standard 
of the power being supplied in Darwin 
at the moment; that is no news item to 
anybody. To read in a well-researched 
and documented report that we are only 
meeting half the cost of operating and 
maintaining the electricity undertaking 
sends shivers down my spine, One of the 
reasons for the cost may well be the 
failure to negotiate a reasonable price 
for the cost of fuel. Again, this gets 
back to division of ~ponsibility: one 
section of the public service is hand­
ling these matters whilst another is 
billing the consumer. I hope that, with 
the narrowing of responsibility and the 
establishment of an independent comm­
iSSion, .these anomalies will be over­
come and due regard will be paid to the 
cost of fuel which is imported to run 
the Darwin power station. 

Further on in the report, the comm­
ission refers to losses incurred in the 
operation of the power station. In 
paragraph 45, they say: "The situation 
for 1976-77 will be worse, even tJith 
the increased tariffs applicable from 
July 1976, for the loss ,,'ill probably 
be about Sll.6m for a total expenditure 
of about $22m". Again, we hope for a 
definitive statement, before the 
authority is set up, as to what 
write-offs will be allowed by the 
Federal Government. The Honourable 
Hajority Leader said that it would have 
been totally unacceptable and irres­
ponsible to "have taken over that part 
of the undertaking offered earlier this 
year without firm undertakings as to 
what area of cost will be written off. 
The people of the Northern Territory 
are looking now for a definitive state­
ment on the intentions of the Federal 
Government and the present Majority 
Party in this regard. I have paid 
regard to the present Majority Leader's 
statement that we cannot set too high a 
tariff which would force people to 
leave the Territory through an in­
ability to meet the cost. He are going 
to have to meet what is considered a 
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reasonable part of the cost. 

Other speakers have alluded to the 
comments regarding the servicing of 
plant. The commissioners say that, had 
the plant been serviced to the same 
extent as is normally expected else­
where, we may not have encountered the 
problems which have been so much part 
of our lives for the past few years. 
The commissioners also consider that 
the operation and maintenance of the 
transmission and distribution system is 
unsatisfactory . 

We have seen contracts let for the 
undergrounding of power sUJ'illy in the 
northern suburbs. It is my understand­
ing, and I could be wrong, that this is 
to be progressively implemented in the 
inner suburbs if the contract rates 
continue to be reasonable and that it 
may prove cheaper in the long run to 
underground the present overhead 
reticulation system. If so, I will look 
for facts and figures to be' supplied to 
this House before each contract is let. 
The contract which was let for under­
grounding in some areas of the northern 
suburbs is already providing some un­
foreseen difficulties. I alluded to 
some of these this morning in question 
time - disturbance of people's property 
and disturbance of their environment by 
the undergrounding substations. These 
substations are being placed in pro­
perties - usually in the front yard­
and they are unsightly, Unfortunately, 
they seem to be larger than those 
placed in 0 ther places such as Bris­
bane. The tenants of the properties are 
objecting and, as small as these diffi­
culties seem, if you are one of the 
affected persons, they loom large. I • 
would hope that in future contracts in 
these areas will have more attention 
paid to them and the difficulties 
presently being experienced will dis­
appear, 

We see criticism in the report of the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
buying into technical issues. Again, 
that is no news item. In paragraph 38, 
they say quite trenchantly: "But the 
matter remains unsolved because: some of 
the Department of the Northern Terri­
tory's officers held a different: view 
on these highly technical issues", They 
are referring, of course, to the radio 
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communication system. Again, with the 
establishment of an independent comm­
ission, one would see instead of con­
flict a community intelest in the 
people working within that commission 
to provide technical, clerical and 
financial assistance to the one admir­
able end: the 'best distribution of 
power we can afford. 

There has been reference by the Exe­
cutive Member who presented the report 
to the wide variations in estimates of 
population, Again, I harp back to 
question time this morning when I'asked 
him about the proposed Darwin East 
development because that could have a 
substantial effect on the amount of 
power needed to be generated over the 
next few years, In the report, we see 
quite clearly that, given the power 
these commissioners had and given the 
wide cross-section of people appearing 
before them, they have been unable to 
come forward with an estimate which is 
not only guesswork. The Assembly will 
need to have a little more to go on 
than that if it can reasonably plan 
more than 15 years ahead, I do not envy 
any Executive Member who catches this 
in his portfolio. It seems to be a can 
of worms; each expert from the Depart­
ment of the Northern Territory or any 
other department has a different idea 
on the estimated population. 

This theme is carried on in the 
report when they talk about the diffi­
culties of planning adequately. They 
say in paragraph 71: "We expect the 
existing generating capacity in Darwin 
will be inadequate to meet the demand 
for electricity some time between 1981 
and 1984". That is not very far away. I 
support other speakers in their call 
for work to commence urgently to enable 
the establishment of the second power 
station for Darwin. When evidence was 
given to the Parliamentary Works 
Committee, I gave evidence before them. 
Assurances were given by the relevant 
departments that the planning was well 
in hand and that there would be no pro­
blem. We have seen a lack of action 
since that time and planning is no 
longer well in hand. It is well behind 
time. 

I see 
the time 

no reason to further take up 
of the Assembly other than to 
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state, as a non member of the Majority 
Party, that I support the recommend­
ations contained in this report and I 
realise there will be a tremendous 
amount of negotiation between any 
Cabinet of this Asserroly and the 
Federal Government before final steps 
can be taken to establish an independ­
ent commission. I support totally the 
concept of an independent commission. 

Hr MANUELL: It gives me pleasure to 
rise to support the motion. IJhen I 
first visited Darwin, I was told by a 
resident of this fair city that one 
reason why the reticulation of power 
was so irregular was the fact that the 
wet weather in the Top End plagued 
heavily the ability of the Eveready 
batteries in the torches used by the 
plant operators and maintenance people 
in the pot-lerhouse. I sometimes find it 
very difficult to appreciate the pro­
blem but I have come in contact \-lith 
people in commerce and industry and 
residents of the town who tell me h~ 
difficult it is to put up with the 
interruptions of the power. Probably, 
Darwin experiences far greater diffi­
culty in that area than any other town 
in this Territory. However, there are 
other areas besides Darwin which exper­
ience interruptions of p~er. In the 
industrial areas of Alice Springs, even 
though the problems are small compared 
to Darwin, there are problems exper­
ienced because of irregular supply of 
electrical power reticulation. 

I believe that the report has been 
covered fairly adequately by previous 
speakers. However, I would like to 
offer my congratulations to the 
committee that undertook this inq uiry. 
This is one of the most concise and 
clear reports that I have come across 
in my time in this Assembly. Its 
simplicity has assisted our under­
standing of it in the short time that 
we have had it in front of us. There 
are a few comments I would like to make 
on the report and I will briefly run 
through it. 

It does appear that the report has 
clearly indicated the inability of the 
bureaucracy to cater for this type of 
se rvice because 0 f the way it is 
currently es tablish ed wi thin the No rth­
ern Territory, The Department of the 
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Northern Territory admitted to the in­
quiry that it had the overall respon­
sibility for the management of the 
electrical service yet the Department 
of Construction had the responsibility 
for the transmission, It submitted that 
it had to rely to an extent on costs 
incurred by another department in the 
operation of the service without having 
control over how the moneys were 
employed, To my mind, that would 
represent a fundamental error in terms 
of management opportunity and one that 
clearly must be overcome before any 
degree 0 f single-minded planning can be 
undertaken. 

On page 8 of the report, the 
Department of Northern Territory is 
quoted as saying: "Hhile testing, 
probing and seeking alternative options 
is not necessarily a bad thing, it does 
lead to problems in management, pla~­

ning and co-ordination due to the ex­
tended lines of communication between 
the departments and the commission". I 
do not think that there is a state in 
Australia that has experienced any 
different problems to our own but I am 
not aware that any state in Australia 
reticulates electrical power except 
through a single authority. 

I also note the recognition by the 
committee of inquiry of the good ser­
vices rendered by respective officers 
of the present electrical service unit. 
The question of communication breakdown 
is clearly outlined on page 13, where 
the report says: "We were told that 
attempts had been made on numerous 
occasions to effect improvements but· 
without success". The honourable member 
for Nightcliff referred to this parti­
cular paragraph in relation to radio 
communication sys terns. I c an qui te 
clearly see that the problem is far 
greater than radio communication alone. 
To my way of thinking, the electrical 
service should be regarded as a commer­
cial venture. It is selling a s~rvice 
of sorts and fundamentally, it is a 
facility that is required by the pri­
vate consumeL, the industrial consumer, 
commercial enterprise and by govern­
ment. The supply of electricity is 
fundamental to our survival and, for 
that reason, I think it demands the 
greates t degree 0 f respect in terns 0 f 
planning and management. 
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The honourable member for Nhulunbuy 
referred to the financial chaos. It 
does rather amuse me that the services 
are rendered by one unit of government 
and the collections are made by an­
other, I am also amused by the fact 
that the income and expenditure given 
in the report only go up to 1973-74, 
although there is some further analysis 
of trading positions on page 15 but not 
in the same detail. I believe that the 
exis ting losses that have occurred 
since Cyclone Tracy should be borne by 
the Federal Government as an oper­
ational cost. It is quite clear that, 
since Cyclone Tracy, there has been 
considerable mismanagement. This has 
not resulted from a lack of endeavour 
on the part of the Department of the 
Northern Territory but is simply a 
question of lost opportunity. The re­
port does suggest that there are some 
losses that are unlikely to be re­
couped. For that reason, I do not be­
lieve that either the consumers in the 
Northern Territory or the Territory as 
a government should bear those losses 
in toto, If the losses are identified, 
they should be clearlv seen as attri­
butable to the cyclone and written off 
as such. 

Turning to page 15, paragraphs 44 to 
47, I estimate that the accumulated 
losses to date are likely to amount to 
$24.2m. The report suggests that there 
are debts amounting to 51. Srn for the 
1975-76 year. It is also possible that 
there was a similar loss in 1976-77. 
mey do estimate, hruever, that 
possibly 50% of the debts are recover­
able. On that basis, Iseeitas an 
additional $1.5m loss and I estimate 
that the defici t to date is likely to 
approach $25.7m. Under these cir­
cumstances, I believe this should be 
botne by the Aus tralian Government 
alone. I do not believe that the North­
ern Territory consumers should be ex­
pected to recoup that loss by increased 
charges. I strongly suggest that, un­
less the recommendations as laid out in 
this report are implemented quickly, 
the likelihood of the loss growing is 
very strong, Unless there is a clear 
indication given by the Federal Govern­
men t as to its stance on those loss es , 
it will leave the new Asserrbly with 
something to deal with in the future. 

490 

Paragraph 50 refers to the role 
played by the Legislative Assembly in 
the financial affairs of the electri­
city undertaking. It says: "The Legis­
lative Assembly determines the charges 
to be made for electricity even though 
it has no responsibility for the 
funding of the undertaking or of the 
losses incurre&'. If . there is an 
autonomous body created with the sole 
responsibility for electrical power 
under the auspices of the Legislative 
Assembly, the Assembly will then have 
the ability not only to determine the 
charges but also to undertake the 
responsibility for management. It is 
very d esirab le that the Legis lati ve 
Assembly should undertake such a 
responsibility. The report: continues: 
"Under such a system, there is no in­
centive for the type of financial re:. 
view which takes p lace regularly 
throughout the year in ~ther electri­
city supply authorities, and none 
appears to be done. There is no corre­
lation between revenue from sales and 
expendi ture". A single a uthority would 
have the ability to cope with this 
situation. 

As the honourable me~ber for Stuart 
mentioned. we are considering the 
es tablishment of an electricity author­
ity. The way in which the power is 
generated is really beside the point. 
However, since we are an emerging 
state, t,'e must consider the cheapest 
way in t"hich we can generate our power, 
Obviously, it is in our interest to 
look at all sources of energy available 
to generate our electricity reticu­
lation. This Legislative Assembly will 
have the ability to influence such an 
authority in choosing the best form of 
power. 

The honourable member for Nightcliff 
mentioned tradesmen. The promotion of 
trade education within the Northern 
Territory has long been an interest of 
mine. Although this' applies not only to 
the electrical trade, it appears to me 
that the average applicant for 
indentured apprenticeship within Aust­
ralia today generally lacks the 
educational standard necessary to take 
on that indentured apprenticeship. I 
would like to see sufficient numbers 
coming out of our schools and applying 
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for apprenticeships with tt:e ESU or any 
private enterpris e trades. Our country 
is struggling to find qualified trades­
men at the moment. 

In c.losing, I refer quickly to the 
recommendations in the appendix. I 
sincerely hope that this Assembly will 
implement the recommendations as 
quickly as possible because the quest­
ion of efficient electrical supply in 
the Northern Territory is of great 
importance and should not be 
under-emphasised. 

Mr TAMBLING: I appreciate the work 
done by the commissioners in putting 
together this report and also the 
contribution made by those who gave 
evidence. I notice from the lists that, 
of the 90 submissions received by the 
commissioners, some 60' were from public 
servants. Those 60 submissions were in 
addition to the official departmental 
submissions. The fact that 60 publiC 
servants were prepared to come forward 
shows that there was a very basic pro­
blem which needed urgent at tention. The 
report also highlights the d~dication 

of a number of key personnel who have 
ensured that our services have been 
maintained a t all times. 

I would hope that, as a result of 
this inquiry, action will be taken not 
only on the corrective and policy side 
but also as a result of the very 
learned management advice that was 
tendered by the commissioners to 
various departments. I have always 
taken a pretty critical stance with 
regard to the activities of the Depart­
ment of the Northern Territory and this 
report backs up that stance. In para­
graph 26, we find the key to the pro­
blems that have arisen in the Depart­
ment of Northern Territory. By its own 
admission, it is responsible for the 
forward planning of electricity ser­
vices in the Northern Territory and it 
mus t therefore be held accountab le for 
the major problems that have arisen. 
Paragraph 38 refers to the fact that 
some Department of Northern Territory 
officers held a different view on those 
highly techni cal iss ues. This problem 
arises time and time again. 
Esse.ntially, the Department of the 
Northern Territory is a service depart­
ment but it gets out of bounds. The 
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sooner we see the Department of the· 
Northern Territory disappear, the 
better it will be. In paragraph 49, the 
report refers to the fact that little, 
if any, regular review of the financial 
status of the undertaking seems to have 
been carried out. I think that bears 
out my point. 

I would like to comment on several 
aspects of the report, largely those 
centering around Darwin reconstruction 
and finance. If we look at the role of 
Darwin reconstruction, we know that 
this has highlighted the problem. Why 
has the problem been compounded in the 
life of the Darwin Reconstruction Comm­
ission? Essentially, the reason is 
that the people who made the initial 
contribution to the Darwin Reconstruct­
ion Commission had their priorities 
wrong. We had people from 'che Cities 
Commission, from DURD and from the Can­
berra bureaucracy imposed on the top of 
this community. When we look at how 
they set those first priorities and 
their heavy concentration on stupid 
planning and town planning issues 
rather than getting down to the nitty 
gritty issues of how the people were 
being affected by the reconstruction, 
we will learn useful lessons for the 
handling of any future natural disaster 
in Australia. 

The first 6 months of 1975 were 
crucial to the reconstruction program 
of Darwin because that was when the 
entire financial program for the 
financial year 1975-76 was set. Because 
no decent policies were really put for­
ward in those first 6 monthS, it was 18 
months before the issues were recog­
nised and reasonable amounts of funds 
could be injected. Probably, it will 
only be in this coming budget year that 
we will see an increased pace in the 
improvements to the electricity 
requirements. As a commissioner of the 
Darwin Reconstruction Commission, I am 
very grateful for the advice which has 
been tended in this report. The Re­
construction Commission sought advice 
on some specific issues and the 
recommendations in this report have al­
ready influenced our thinking with 
regard to the coming financial year's 
program. 

The Darwin Reconstruction Commission 
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will be sponsoring a considerable pro­
gr?m in the coming financial year. I 
want to take the time of the Assembly 
to ·_:1.d it because I believe these 
issues are very important to the recti­
fication of the prcblem. The projects 
for the coming financial year will i~ 
elude the Stokes Hill Power Station 
line protection, the Stokes Hill Power 
Station stores and workshop building 
and continued work at a very high level 
on the permanent rehabilitation of the 
electricity distribution system. There 
will also be work on the 66KV line from 
Snell Street to Casuarina via Hudson 
Creek 66KV line. You will recall that 
the report referred to the standard 
that ought to be incorporated. The 
commission was looking at a very high 
standard but the inquiry has recommend­
ed a more suitable one. That has al­
ready been acted on and adopted. There 
will also be minor augmentation of 
electricity supply. This will affect 
new substations and lines in many 
suburbs throughout Darwin, particularly 
Winnellie. There is also the purchase 
of tram formers, zoned substation 
augmentation, the undergrounding 0 f the 
electricity supply to the subdivisiom 
of Malak as well as to Tiwi and 
Wanguri, the East Arm power station 
investigations, mobile radio facil­
i ties, sp are t urb ine ro tors and the up­
grading of the gas turbine. In 
addition, there is the construction of 
an 11 KV mains underground between the 
Darwin city zone substation and the 
Casuarina substation; this work is al­
ready being undertaken and will be 
re-voted into the coming financial 
year's program. This is mos t important 
to the northern suburbs for the relicb­
ility of their electricity supply. Much 
of that work should have happened in 
the previous financial year but it has 
taken time because of the early errors 
that were made. 

The report discusses a number of 
issues relating to the finances of the 
electricity undertaking, particularly 
the impact on tariffs. The Maj ority 
Party does not accept the suggestion 
put fotward in paragraph 136 on the 
need for much higher tariffs and that 
there' is no necessity to link tariffs 
wi th those charged in the s ta tes. As 
the Maj ori ty Leader mentioned earlier, 
this arises largely because the comm-
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issioners were not privy to a number of 
the political developments that have 
been taking place in the Northern 
Territory. If we go back to the Joint 
Parliamentary Committee's Report which 
has been endorsed by both the Majority 
Party and the Fraser Government as the 
underlying principles for constit­
utional development, in paragraph 85A 
that report states that "the Australian 
Government would provide revenue grants 
of an amount that would enable a Terri­
tory executive to provide services 
related to its function at a standard 
broadly similar to the states, provided 
that the executive makes a broadly 
similar effort to the states in raising 
revenue and controlling expenditure". 
In all of the discussions that I have 
had with Mini~ters of the Commonwealth 
Government on the financial aspects 0 f 
our progress in constitutional develop­
ment, I have stood firm on that parti­
cular line and I know that the Majority 
Party stands firm on that particular 
point. 

When we talk about tariffs, we must 
take into account the standard of the 
system that we will inherit and the 
system that we intend to create in the 
Northern Territory. Th.e criteria that 
the Commonwealth and states adopt for 
the financial arrangements between them 
are relative standards that are deter­
mined from time to time between the 
Commonwealth and the states. That will 
not be hard to achieve if we are able 
to use formulae similar to what the 
Grants Commission use. It will give us 
the opportunity to look very carefully 
at the operation at this particular 
unit. 

The report alludes to a number of 
hidden costs that have been caused be­
cause of the system. The recruitment of 
employees, the facilities and condit­
ions that a re available to them, train­
ing, the deficiencies in maintenance, 
all of these contribute to the actual 
running costs. If we are able to im­
prove the administration and main­
tenance of the operation, this will 
then have a direct bearing on the 
tariffs. There will be a political 
accountability back to the consumers. 
We will also have the opportunity to 
look carefully at reviewing the asset 
valuations that are determined. 
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The Commorwealth Government has al­
ways accepted its financial liability 
to make good all of the losses related 
to Cyclone Trac:y. There will not be any 
haggling over thos e iss ues. That is an 
undertaking that the Commorwealth 
Government has recognised quite strong­
ly. With regard to the overall finan­
cial arrangements between the Commo~ 
wealth and the Northern Territory 
government, due regard will be had to 
the particular circumstances of the 
Northern Territory and this will in­
clude our financial disabilities. There 
will be special recognition 0 f the im­
pact on the Territory's economy of our 
isolation and our peculiar situation. 
Some of our political opponents seem to 
be all the time rattling a can saying, 
"It is going to cost. It is going to 
cost". It will be a reasonable charge. 
The Northern Territory government will 
pursue with the Commonwealth, in the 
same way that the states do, a basis 
for reasonable financial arrangements. 
I would hope that, in the announcement 
that will be made in the next week or 
so on our cons titutional -development, 
we will see even further commitments 
given which will show quite clearly 
that the principles enunciated in the 
Jo int Pa rliamentary Commi ttee' s Report 
will be implemented. If that is the 
case, the tariffs will be those for a 
comparable standard of service in the 
states . 

Another issue that I would like to 
raise relates to the urgent need for 
the appointment of an interim co~ 
ission. I hope that we will see a 
permanent commission appointed about 
the middle of next year or perhaps on 1 
July 1978. In the meantime, there is an 
urgent need for a interim commissioner 
to be appointed who would be charged 
with the responsibility of looking at 
the poli cies , standards, financial 
arrangements and assessments that will 
have to be made. There is a lot 0 f work 
that can be done. We should take the 
opportunity to talk with the employees 
of the various units that will be 
merged into this commission. There are 
many well qualified, competent people 
within the Northern Territory electri­
ci ty service who should be consulted. I 
hope that an interim commissioner would 
do this and we can create a new comm­
ission which has a very high morale 
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right from the start. 

I se.e the need for an interim comm­
issioner to work very closely with the 
Northern Territory Cabinet because 
there are major issues with regard to 
electricity that are connected with the 
commercial and mineral development of' 
the No rthern Te rri tory and poss ib ly the 
defence needs of the Northern Terri­
tory. All 0 f these issues will have to 
be faced in the very near future. I 
hope that we can start talking about 
policies with such a person because the 
development of good services in the 
Northern Territory is fundamental to 
the continued growth and development of 
the Northern Territory. The policies 
that we determine in ~he next 6 to 12 
months will be very important to ensure 
that the Northern Territory is able to 
develop c.onfidently. The report has 
highlighted most of the problem areas 
and has given us the guidelines in 
which to work and some very firm 
recommendations. I believe that many of 
the technical areas and many of the 
reconstruction areas are already being 
attended t'o but I hope we can now get 
down quickly to many more policy and 
administrative issues that need 
resolution. 

Mr PERRON: I thank honourable members 
for their comments on the report. It 
seems that most of us agree that it is 
a good one. The point I wish to touch 
on was raised by the Cabinet Member for 
Finance and Local Government: the need 
for the early appointment of an interim 
commissioner. This is very important. 
It does not necessarily have to be a 
full commission. The government has 
announced that they will have a 3 man 
commission - a full-time chairman and 2 
part- time commissioners and the 
report recommends a 5 man commission, I 
do not think that is a matter to 
quibble about at this stage. It is most 
important that a full-time chairman be 
appointed at an early stage to oversee 
the formation of the whole structure of 
the authority to be es tablished. The 
last thing we Want to do is to ham­
string the new commission by handing it 
a preplanned organisation which it may 
have to restructure as its first task. 
This can be avoided by the appointment 
of a full-time commissioner at an early 
date. 
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There will be a great deal to be done 
by the new Executive in the Assembly. 
One of the priority tasks of a new 
Cabinet will be to undertake crucial 
negotiations on the financial aspects 
of an electricity authority, the draw­
ing up of the legislation to establish 
that authority and the establishment of 
rational staffing and salary 
structures. Work on this has to start 
immediately even if the actual for­
mation of a commission is possibly 
nearly 12 months away. 

The success or otherwise of the 
electricity authority will be a very 
real test for the transfer of powers. 
It is a slightly separate entity which 
can be looked a t as dis tinct from the 
rest of a state government structure. 
It is the type of thing that can be 
judged by the public and politicians 
wi 11 be judged by its success. Th e 
electricity supply commission"will be a 
real test of whether the Territoty's 
move towards self government will be an 
improvement" on the past. I certainly 
believe that it will be; it will be 
such a tremendous move that people will 
wonder why it was not started many 
years earlier. 

Motion agreed to. 

PHARI'·1ACY eILL 

(Serial 177) 

Continued from 12 July 1977. 

See Minutes for negatived amendment 
to clause 3. 

Bill passed remaining stages wi thout 
debate. 

E1GH'I' AND NINTH REPURl'S 
OF SUBORDINATE LEGI~LATION 
AND TA1:ILED PAPERS COJV!M:!:}~ 

Mr WITHNALL: I table l reports from 
the Subordinate Legislation and Tabled 
Papers Co mIni ttee and I move that they 
be noted. 

The first report merely states that 
the committee found no fault in the 
tabled papers, The second report deals 
with mining regulatiors no. 10 of 1977. 
The committee found that there was a 
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grave doubt as to whether these re­
gulations were authorised by the ordin­
ance itself. The Mining Ordinance is a 
very complex piece of legislation and 
it is administered in a way which makes 
it much more complex than it really 
should be. Very few mining leases are 
ever issued or executed in the Northern 
Territory and I would think that 95% of 
mining in the Northern Territory is 
carried on upon the basis that the 
Administrator has approved of the lease 
but it has never actually been issued. 
The result is that the regulations 
dealing with covenants and leases must 
be approached with very considerable 
care. I suggest to honourable members 
that these regulations have not been 
approached with the degree of care 
necessary to enable them to fit into 
the administration of the ordinance. 

New regulation 192A proposes that a 
nunber of covenants are to be contained 
in every mining lease, Those covenants 
deal with environmental protection and 
soil erosion and probably should be 
legislated for under some other ordin­
ance. Leaving that aSide, they range so 
widely that the committee thinks that 
it is very doubtful that they are with­
in the regulation-making power of the 
ordinance. Consequently, the committee, 
while not being at this stage prepared 
to recommend the disallowance of the 
regulations, has drawn attention to the 
difficulties and it feels quite sure 
that this will result in some amend­
ment. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I would just like to 
make the observation that, while the 
committee may not have made a final 
decision on the validity of these 
regulations, the department.s must" bear 
in mind that regulations must be 
subordinate to the legislation not only 
within the legal context but also with­
in the spirit of the legiSlation. I 
mean subordinate in that they are 
authorised by the legislation itself. I 
think that regulations should be 
subordinate in spirit. Where depart­
ments find that substantive alterations 
are necessary to legislation, they 
should draw it to the attention of the 
Cabinet Memb er respons ible. It should 
be the prerogative of this place to 
make substantive law for the people of 
the Northern Territory; it should not 
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be done by regulation. 

Motion agreed to. 

PUBLIC SEKVICE 32:LL 

Motion agreed to;, bill read a second 
time. 

Bill passed remaining stages without 
debate. 

PE'lROLE1.J]Vj (PKOSPECTING AN]) 
~UNING) BILL 

~SeriaJ Z:.6) 

Hr WITHNALL: This is the second 
validation ordinance that lye have had 
before this Asserrbly during the 2 days 
of this sittings. It is perfectly true 
that mistakes in administration must 
from time to time be corrected and, 
unfortunately, validation legislation 
is a feature, if not a very frequent 
feature, of administrative life. It 
seems that validation of legislation in 
the Northern Territory has reached 
heights Iyhich have not been reached in 
any state of Australia and certainly 
not in the CommoThTealth of Australia. 

The honourable member provided me 
with a copy of the bill yesterday and, 
;,hile I must prote..~t very vigorously at 
the lateness of the proposal, I cannot 
help but understand the motives which 
are behind its introduction. It has 
been one of my complaints as a member 
of the Legislative Counc:il that the 
Commonwealth Government habitually 
ignored the need for members of the 
Legislative Council to read and under­
stand the terms of legislation before 
it is passed urgently. I am afraid that 
today the Commonwealth Government 
apparently has shown that it under­
stands that need even less than it used 
to. In former years, the Legislative 
Council was able to bring the need home 
to the Commonwealth Government effect­
ively. Perhaps, in view of the 
assurance that the Executive of the 
Northern Territory has given the 
Commonwealth so far as the passage of 
its legislation is concerned, the 
Commonwealth now feels that it is able 
to treat the Legislative Assembly with 
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some disrespect. I would ask the 
sponsor of the bill and the Majority 
Leader to convey at least my complete 
dismay that legislation of this sort 
should be introduced so very late in 
the life of the Legislative Assembly. 
The first time that I saw a copy was 
yesterday afternoon. 

Fairly clearly, there has been an 
administrative bungle and it is also 
fairly clear that it has to be attended 
to. There are other bungles which 
happen in the interrelation of a legis­
lative bodY and an executive. Sometimes 
governments tend to anticipate legis­
lation with policy and use expressions 
such as "freezing". I am now speaking 
generally on the principle of whether 
or not validation ordinances should be 
accepted as an ordinary piece of work 
in the legislature. If we are to accept 
this bill, and I think there are 
reaS.ons Iyhy lye should accept it, then I 
sugges t that honourable members 
opposite might very well look at other 
situations relating to mining titles 
which also need this sort of valid­
ation. 

In November 1':172, there was an order 
made by the Government, and not by law, 
that there should be a freeze On mining 
titles. That freeze apparently operated 
for about 12 months prior to the 
decision being taken. I have authen­
ticated eVloence or applications for 
mining exploration licences and appli­
cations for leases after mining explor­
ation licences ~lere granted which show 
that there was at least 12 months I de­
lay in processing those applications 
before the freeze was announced in 
1972. I know of an instance in which 
somebody has been unable to obtain any 
further title to operate on an explor­
ation area since 1971 because, although 
the honourable member introduced some 
mlnlng bills the other day, he did not 
bother to think about the very situat­
ion that he is trying to correct now. 
He is correcting it in the Petroleum 
(Prospecting and Mining) Ordinance but 
the member did not think about correct­
ing it in the Mining Ordinance itself. 
People have had authorities to prospect 
which have lapsed simply because of a 
government policy decision. 

Mr SPEAKER: Is the honourable member 
speaking to the bill? 
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Mr WITHNALL: Mr Sp eaker, I am sp ea~ 
ing to the principle of the bill which 
is validation 0 f errors made ei ther in 
the administration of an ordinance or 
in the conflict between the terms of an 
ordinance and the policy of the 
adminis trati on. 

If we are to be fair about it, if we 
are providing validation in terms of 
this ordinance, I would urge the 
honourable menber to consider the 
validation of situations which have 
been created either by administrative 
incompe tence 0 r c onfli ct between the 
law and policy. I would ask the honour­
able member to consider very closely 
instances, which I will document for 
him. of other validations in this field 
which really need attention. It is al­
ways unfortunate that one has to 
validate legislation in these circu1It" 
stances but, unfortunately, it is al­
ways necessary. Hi th the coming of Exe­
cutive control over mining legislation, 
I hope that administrative problems 
that we find we have to correct by 
bills such as this will no longer 
exist. I hope that, if the honourable 
member proposing the bill is able to 
control the administration of a mining 
department, he will see that this sort 
of situation does not arise again. 

I support the bill because of the 
difficulties and the very severe losses 
that will be incurred if it does not go 
through. I hope that the honourable 
member will look at other cases in 
which up to $1. 8m has been spent and 
apparently wasted because of adminis­
trative incompetence or because of the 
conflict between the policy of the 
Government and the legis lation in 
existence at the time. If there is a 
lawin forced and one complies with that 
law and applies for a title, one 
expects reasonab ly that that ti tIe will 
be processed in a reasonable time. I 
have already mentioned a case in tvhich 
an application for a licence made in 
1971 has not yet been processed. I hope 
the new administrators of the Mining 
Ordinance will not alla.1 this sort of 
thing to happen. 

Mr POLLOCK: I thank the honourable 
member for his remarks. I have noted 
them and will treat them with appro­
priate concern. My concern has also 
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been a roused in recent times, not just 
by the slow processing of matters re­
lating to mining but also in relation 
to a number of matters within the 
Department of the Northern Territory's 
control. I! there are situations where 
persons have been placed in unfair or 
unreasonable positions even though they 
have done everything according to law 
but, because of some freeze or some 
administrative failure to act according 
to law in a reasonable time, then those 
matters must be considered and approp­
riate action taken. 

Mr Withnall: I'll hold you to that. 

Mr POLLOCKt Let us hope that I will 
be here so that you can hold me to it. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Bill passed remaining stages without 
debate. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATE 

Dr LETTS: I move that the Assembly do 
now adjourn. 

In doing so, I am conscious of the 
fact that there are several items of 
important business s till remaining on 
the notice paper. These will not be 
completed in the life of the present 
Assembly given all the circumstance 
which will arise as from 6.00 tomorrow 
night. They are all complex and sensit­
ive pieces of legislation on which 
there is a wide diversity of public 
opinion. However, the work and research 
which has been done on them in the life 
of this Assembly will not be wasted and 
I am confident that a future Assembly 
will pick up that legislation and see 
it through to fruition in whatever form 
the government of the day decides, 

It is a long while since I gave the 
parish pump any sort of a jerk but I 
will give a very small tug tonight. It 
is some 4 or 5 years since I embarked 
on a project to try to have the town­
ship of Batchelor declared a town. I 
discovered that it was in fact a piece 
of vacant crown land with a number of 
houses on it and that nothing could 
progress in the place until this town­
ship was declared, I have been informed 
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within the last couple of days that 
this matter is very close to achieve­

ment. I understand that a recommend­
ation and a surveyed plan of the area 
are with the Minister and we are very 
hopeful that, within the next week or 
so, Batchelor will finally take its 
place among the honoured towns of the 
Northern Territory and the way will 
then be open for more progress to occur 
in that centre. 

Next, I would like to refer to the 
retirement from the service of the 
Assembly of one of our well-kna.rn staff 
members, Mr Les Brooking, the Editor of 
Deb ates. Mr Brooking joined the staff 
of the Legislative Council in June 1969 
and he had completed 8 years of service 
with uS when he retired last Friday. 
Before that, he had been a teacher at 
the Darwin High School and, in all, 
gave some 14 ~ years' service in the 
Northern Territory. Les Brooking 
carried out his duties in a most 
conscientious manner and played a 
significant part in bringing our 
Hansard service up to its present 
efficient state. I think all members 
will remember the pos~cyclone exper­
iences when we had water on the floor 
of this House and coming through the 
roof, and officers of the Assembly had 
to move about with recorders in their 
hands. The Hansard people had to do 
their best along with the rest of us to 
get any sort of a record at all. That 
is just one example 0 f th e unusual 
things that .I:lansard have had to do in 
the Northern Territory. I 'am sure that 
I speak for all members when I wish Mr 
Brooking and his wife a long, healthy 
and happy retirement. 

Members: Hear, hear! 

Dr LETTS: Finally, I would like to 
extend my bes t wishes to the rest of 
the staff of the Assembly, the Clerk, 
the other officers of the Assembly, all 
the Hansard people, all those who have 
been associated wi th our deliberations 
here and thank them for what they have 
done for all menDers during the course 
of their duties and sometimes beyond 
the normal course of their duties 
during the past 3 years. It has been 
appreciated and I am sure we all look 
forward to continuing our association 
wi th them and with you, Sir, for a 
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further 3 years. 

Members: Hear, hear! 

Miss ANDREW: Unfortunately, my task 
is not quite as pleasant as that of the 
previous speaker. I would like to draw 
the attention of the House to an 
article published in the Bulletin of 25 
June 1977 entitled "The Law in Black 
and White" By Mr Malcolm Turnbull under 
the heading of "Ju-stice". Mr Turnbull 
has taken great pains to discredit the 
Northern Territory Police Force to the 
greatest extent possible. He has made 
very damaging allegations against the 
police which mayor may not be defam­
atory. In any event, it would only be 
actionable at the suit of the in­
dividual or individuals who may have 
been defamed, + want to make a general 
rebuttal of the slurs cast by him on 
members of the Northern Territory 
Police Force because I can't allow such 
allegations to pass without comment. 

He referred, in the first instance, 
to a rape case in 1975 in connection 
with which 7 Aborigines were arrested 
and said: "When a barmaid was raped in 
1975, 7 Aborigines were arrested. Be­
fore the woman had'made a full state­
ment, all 7 confessed to acts of sexual 
intercourse with her, It was later dis­
covered that there had been no actual 
intercourse and only one black had 
interfered with her sexually", This is 
not in accordance with the facts, The 
,,,oman made a full statement and alleged 
that 7 men had sexuai intercourse with 
her and the reason why the rape charge 
was not persisted in by the prosecution 
was because the prosecution considered 
that there was not sufficient corro­
boration to prove the accused guilty 
beyond reasonable doubt, and lesser 
charges were laid, The offenders 
pleaded guilty to assault with intent 
to rape and to attempted rape. It is 
one thing to know that the offence has 
been committed, it is another thing to 
prove it beyond reasonable doubt. 

On another occasion, Mr Turnbull 
said: "One local man told me" and 
that means someone in Alice ~prings be­
cause that is the only town that Mr 
Turnbull seems to have visited on his 
tour of the Territory, "'They get a 
black in and he asks to see the legal 
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service. If they think he has not been 
around much, one of the cm blokes will 
come in with a briefcase, say he's from 
the legal service and tell the black to 
confess. The police think that's very 
funny'''. There is not a shred of 
evidence to support this allegation and 
such statements are extremely damaging 
to the police and, in particular, to 
the CIB. 

Turnbull goes on to s~ that bashing 
is still common, but that Aborigines do 
not complain like Europeans. They 
accept the bashing as a standard treat­
ment - often they will only mention it 
in passing, almos t as a thrCM-aw~ 

line. This is completely false. Abori­
ginal ·Legal Aid has made 7 complaints 
of assault against police in "E" 
district, which is the Alice Springs 
area, since 11 February 1975. The 
results were as follCMs: 2 reports were 
false~ 3 reports could not be deter­
mined because of conflicting evidence; 
one report could not be inves tigated 
fully as legal aid \vould not make the 
complainant availab le; and one report 
resulted in a member being char~ed in 
the Court of Summary Jurisdiction - the 
charge was dismissed. 

On another occasion, Turnbull said: 
"The ill-treatment of blacks by the 
police has been a constant problem. One 
policeman who has worked in the North­
ern Terri tory admitted bashings Here 
widespread. He said: 'One policeman 
fancies hilTSelf with a baton and uses 
that .on the Aborigines with great 
effect. Another one practises karate. 
They don't care about hurting them; 
they just regard them as rock apes '''. 
These are unsul:stantial generalities 
from anonymous sources. How could any­
one possibly believe such a ridiculous 
article - an a rticle aimed at smearing 
the name of the Northern Territory 
Police Force? 

The police force has a difficult task 
to perform in the Northern Territory 
and the publication of allegations 
which are not factually based do not 
help in coping \vith law enforcement. I 
might add that this works on both sides 
of the fence. Certain members of the 
police force, and one menber in parti­
cular, delight in ill-advised and un­
t rue rep res en tations to the press, 
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veiled again in glorious anonymity, The 
Northern Territory Police Force con': 
sists of 400-0dd officers 'and they do a 
magnificent job When one considers the 
problems that they have, the geograph­
ical vastness of Territory and the fact 
that they operate under 2 often con­
flicting pieces of legislation - the 
Public Service Ordinance and the Police 
and Police Offences Ordinance, For 
someone to write-off such a body of men 
in the way Turnbull has done is of 
destructive value only and is an 
example of irresponsible reporting. 

Mr HacFARLANE: I cannot speak too 
highly of the police in the Northern 
Territory and I second the remarks of 
the Cabinet Member for Law. What we 
would do without the police, I don't 
know but what some people would like to 
do with the police is a different 
matter. 

I went to a Presiding Officers Con­
ference in \~estern Samoa not long ago, 
One of the subjects for debate was the 
grievance debate and the various Pre­
siding Officers and Speakers were sur­
prised that I had to occasionally leave 
the Chair and come down on the floor of 
the House to air grievances of my 
electorate. I am principally a cattle­
man and I am distressed, and have been 
for many years, about the way the money 
is being spent on Darwin, which pro­
duces nothing, and not on the area bet­
ween Darwin and Kulgera which produces 
everything! It is like that in New 
South \.Jales now; they say the initials 
NSW stand for Newcastle, Sydney and 
Woolongong and the rest means nothing. 
We must make sure that the productive 
areas are fostered. 

I would like to mention SOme of the 
things I have been fighting for lately 
and on which the Department of the 
Northern Territory and the Minister and 
his staff have let me down. These 
things are of prime importance and they 
are not expensive. The Katherine Rural 
College was blown up out of all pro­
portion by a bunch of academics from 
the south and, instead of being an 
institution for practical education, it 
became a monolith for the further 
education of Katherine town itself. 
This, in itself, is not a bad thing but 
it defeats the purpose of the exercise. 
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The Old Timers Home has been a 
favourite charity of mine for a long 
time and I help them whenever I can. 
There was a co-ordinating <:ommittee set 
up in Katherine and all the service 
clubs and the Red Cross people sought 3 
or 4 demountable buildings that were 
surplus to the DRC req uirements • These 
cost about $8000 new and probably now 
have a secondhand value of about 
$1,600. Buntines Transport agreed to 
cart them for nothing and a crane was 
also available at no cost. The service 
clubs were to provide the instal­
lations, the sewerage, electricity and 
so on and it was all set up in January 
this year. At this stage, we still have 
nothing. Do you know what the trouble 
is? The Departrrent of the Northern 
Territoty, the Minis ter for t he No rth­
ern Territory and Treasury in Canberra 
can't decide who will pay this lousy 
amount of money. Without parish pumping 
too much, I would say that, if you are 
going to spend $600,000 in Alice 
Springs on old timers' accommodation 
and about the same in Darwin, you ought 
to be ab le to spend $10,000 in Ka th­
e rine with out t urni ng a hai r. Th is is 
one of the great reasons why we must 
have more involvement in our own 
affairs, not necessarily statehood or 
self-government, but a greater degree 
of involvement and a greater degree of 
accountability. I could then blame the 
Cabinet Member for Finance and Local 
Government instead of trying to blame 
someone in the Holy City 2,000 miles 
away. This is what it's all about. The 
Executive of this place are quite happy 
to take the blame if they deserve it. 
However, they are sick and tired of 
taking the blame for somebody else's 
mistakes . 

Another thing is the detoxification 
centre. As you knew, we have had a 
drunks' refuge in Katherine for 18 
months and it has functioned very well. 
The railway rest room for train crews 
has been vacant since the No rth Aus t­
ralia Railways was closed down in 
January las t year. This would bean 
ideal place - right opp osi te the pub. 
You could roll them out one end and in 
the other. That building is lying there 
vacant and we are still battling a 
reluctant government for this kind of 
facility. The Government admits this 
facility is needed but they won't do a 
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thing about it. 

There is a great need for practical 
education for youths of both sexes and 
of any colour. This is what it is all 
about. They are trying to attract 
apprentices in some places yet we are 
refUSing to cater for the needs of de­
prived people. Practical education is 
much more important to me than academic 
education because' with the dropouts as 
we call them the people who refuse to 
accept academic education - the remedy 
is practical education. Here again, you 
strike the reluctant Government. 

I would like to refer now to 
accommodation for outback kids. Things 
are pretty bad in the outback, cattle 
prices are pretty crook and people who 
had been s ending their children south 
to school jus t do not have the money 
yet the Government will not do anything 
about this equality of education which 
it skites about in Canberra. There is 
accommodation available in Katherine, 
not at the Commonwealth Hostel, but I 
understand there are unoccupied 
accommodation units at the Katherine 
Hospital. I would have though that, 
when the Education Department answered 
the Cabinet Member for Education and 
Planning's queries on my behalf, they 
would have investigated what accommod­
ation was available, not just that 
there is no accommodation available at 
the Commonwealth Hostel. 

All these things should have been 
considered as essential by the Govern­
ment in Canberra. We must have more 
involvement in our own affairs. We must 
have more accountability. I don't know 
what we can do about it. We find this 
report on the electricity supply 
failure in Darwin, but I did not hear a 
word about Katherine; I suppose it is 
in the report, Are we going to be tied 
to this raddled hag of Darwin for the 
rest of our lives? Are we going to fin­
ance her escapades or are we going to 
find out how to help the area between 
Be rrimah and Kulgera? . 

Mr DONDAS: I rise in today's adjourn-
ment to speak about dogs that ~oam the 
streets in packs at the moment. It 
might be a significant time to talk 
about dogs in the various electorates 
because most of uS are starting a 
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vigorous doorknocking campaign and we 
are sure to come across lots of little 
terriers. People in the Nakara area are 
complaining that p._~~s of dogs are 
roaming the streets, causing consider­
able damage and attacking other 
domestic animals, The people out there 
are beginning to fear for the safety of 
their children. I have 2 large Dober­
manns but I think it is the respon­
sibility of the dog owners and dog 
lovers to look after their dogs. If 
they do not have a fence, they will 
have to chain them up and exercise them 
when they get an opportuni ty. 

At the same time, we have the Corpor­
ation of the City of Darwin operating a 
collection service. They have men 
driving around picking up stray dogs 
and they take them out to the SPCA 
pound, Unfortunately, the staff avail­
able for this task from,the Corporation 
are not nearly sufficient considering 
the number .of dogs that are roaming 
throughout Darwin. It is getting to a 
stage where, if the council cannot in­
crease the surveillance and upgrade the 
patrols in that area, members of the 
community will form little vigilante 
groups to pick up these dogs and take 
them out to the pound. Until such time 
as the council adopts a far more 
serious attitude, this serious problem 
will remain with us. 

I intended to ask the Cabinet Member 
for Finance and Local Government a 
question this morning asking him to 
raise the matter with the City Council 
but thought the adjournment debate 
would be a better time. I ask him to 
pay particular attention to my request 
for the council t.o upgrade its surveil­
lance, especially in the Nakara area. 
App arently. early this morning a 
friendly little dog wandered out from 
its residence and a gro!.p of dogs 
attacked it and killed it. The owner 
was very distraught. Some bystanders 
who happened to see this particular 
dog£ight were quite fearful and dis­
traught; they had never seen anything 
like it in thei r li VEl>. 

I have had 2 complaints today and it 
is not the first time. In most cases, 
there is very li ttle we can do. There 
is the Dogs Ordinance but, unfort­
unately. there is not much anybody can 
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do until such time as a stray dog 
enters upon his property and then the 
owner may be ab le to take some retal­
iatory measures with an air rifle, a 
slingshot or a good brick. 

The honourable member for Nightcliff 
yes terday morning asked a question 
about the stench from the Leanyer 
sewage ·plant. 

Mr Withnall: What about the sewage 
outlet in Doctor's Gully? 

Mr DONDAS: We have more people living 
in the northern suburbs than there are 
living in Doctor's Gully. 

Nobody seems to know whether this 
particular problem will be solved or 
not, I will be eagerly waiting for a 
reply to that question so that I can go 
back to the people in my electorate and 
tell them the cause of it. 

We also have a burning-of problem. 
They burn off the dump and that is an­
other very smelly problem. There is not 
only the smell b ut you have ash con­
stantly covering Anula, Wulagi, the 
older parts of Wanguri and the newer 
parts of Tiwi. I don't think there is 
any solution to that problem because 
they will have to burn off if they are 
to develop Leanyer. 

There is some good news. According to 
the honourable member for Fannie Bay, 
we should have street signs out in 
those areas by the end of this year. 
That is not bad considering that we 
have been out there for 2>a years 
without any street signs and people 
have to stumble around in the dark. 
They have to knock on doors to ask what 
street they are in if they do not have 
a street directory. There are no lights 
out there to help you find your way but 
we have been promised street signs by 
the end of the year. 

During the course of last year, I 
vigorously campaigned with the Cabinet 
Member responsible to have some light­
ing placed in the Tiwi area. I must ad­
mit that the honourable member for 
Stuart Park was quite helpful in having 
some lights installed around the Tiwi 
shopping centre. It took a man's death 
to have some street lights put on 
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Trower Road from the Casuarina shopping 
centre to Ellengowan Drive. They are 
not installed all the way but, only 
after this poor man was killed, did we 
get some street lights. 

We knCM nCM that contracts have been 
let for the upgrading and the under­
groundi\lg of power in the Tiwi and 
Wanguri areas. I believe that those 
contracts al'e supposed to be starting 
this year and hopefully they will be 
finished within 6 to 12 months. What 
about the other areas out there? There 
is no mention of Nakara, Alawa, Moil, 
Wagaman, Jingili, Stuart Park or Fannie 
Bay. The Cabinet Member did say that it 
was one of the recommendations of the 
report that priority be given to the 
reinstatement of lighting and the 
general repair of the electricity 
supply. I am anxious to know when we 
will get most of our street lights back 
in working order. Somebody said today 
that we have had street lights burning 
day and night since the cyclone. I 
would like to know where those lights 
are. They can't be in the northern 
suburbs. If they are, they must be in 
only one ve ry small pocke t. 

I certainly hope that, within the 
life of the next Assembly, all these 
problems will be solved. 

Mr Wi thnall: You're joking. 

Mr DONDAS: I hope I am not because, 
in another year's time, I would cer­
tainly hope that we will be standing on 
our own two feet in that area. If the 
honourable member for Port Darwin is 
here for another term, I am sure he 
will be striving to get his particular 
electorate back into real working 
condition. I certainly will be if I am 
here. I have been working on this one 
for a year or 18 months because, for 
the first 6 to12months after the 
cyclone, a person had to be reasonably 
tolerant. There were other things that 
had to be done but all that is water 
under the bridge now and we can look 
forward to campaigning vigorously with­
in this Assembly to get these kinds of 
things done in our electorates no 
matter what the cost is. 

Mr WITHNALL: 
occasion on which 
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chance to speak in this Assembly and I 
ought not to pass up that opportunity. 
One matter that I would like to raise, 
and I commend it to the attention of 
honourable members opposite, is that I 
hope that, when the mantle of authority 
descends upon their heads, they will 
not be guilty of the curious fault 
which must lie at the foot of the 
Department of the Northern Territory at 
the present time. They have a Secretary 
who is housed in a house which has cost 
$100,000 and he resides there alone 
without a wife and family. Without any­
one to keep him company in such a large 
house, we may very well have to send a 
search party one day to find him. As 
far as I am concerned, the need for 
housing should be fitted to the needs 
of the person and not to llis status or 
situation. The Secretary of ·the Depart­
ment of the Northern Territory has been 
allocated, o~ perhaps has allocated to 
himself, a house which is far beyond 
his needs as he does not entertain 
visitors to the Northern Territory. It 
is far beyond the requirements which 
one would ordinarily think should be 
applicable in such a situation. 

This being the last occasion upon 
which I shall have an opportunity to 
speak here, I must say that I shall 
miss the scowling and the smiling faces 
that I find on the members opposite. If 
the electprate so decides that each of 
uS perhaps is no longer suitable to be 
endorsed as a member of this Assembly, 
I shall miss if I can misq uote 
Shakespeare - the quips and scorns of 
the honourable member for Jingili: I 
shall miss the bombastic insolence of 
the honourable Cabinet Member for 
Transport and Industry; I shall miss 
the pretended but eloquent anger of the 
honourable member for Gillen; I shall 
miss the singular silence of the 
honourable member for Tiwi; I shall 
miss the hoarse harrumphs from the 
honourable member for MacDonnell and 
the squeaky approval of the Country 
Pa rty policy which comes from behind me 
here from the honourable member for 
Stuart. As for the member for 
Casuarina, I was going to spare him 
but, in view of the speech he made this 
afternoon, I shall miss his inter­
minable utterances. Mr Speaker, as to 
yourself, I have no no comment to make 
because I have no desire at this stage 
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in the Assembly to be named. I do in­
deed, gentlemen, wish you well and I 
t;rust that we shall all meet again. 

Mr RYAN: Before I do get on to the 
main s ubj ect 0 f my a dj ournmnt sp ee ch, I 
think some mention should also be made 
of cantankeroU3 meanderings of the 
member for Port Darwin. 

Mr Wi thnall: Why don't you make them? 

Mr RYAN: This evening I intend to 
talk on the problems and possibilities 
that may be associated with the mining 
of uranium in the Northern Territory. I 
am approaching it from the stance that 
I have always taken: we must develop 
the resources of the Northern Territory 
otherwise our industries can no longer 
survive. 

The other day, I was thinking about 
the ALP policy of not m~_ning uranium 
and the effects this could have on the 
development of the Northern Territory. 
When I first came to Darwin in 1969, 
there were many developments taking 
place which impressed everybody that 
the Territory, even without the assist­
ance of the Federal Government, was 
going someNhere. We had the mining 
operation over at Gove; we had ex­
tensions to the Groote Eylandt mining 
operation; we had the small but im­
portant operation at Frances Creek and 
the smaller operation at Mount Bundy; 
we had a development taking place at 
Tipperary into which a lot of money was 
being poured; we had the North Aus t­
ralian Development Corporation outside 
Ka therine whi ch looked as though it 
would give some heart to the rural. 
industry; and we had a quite extensive 
oil search taking place out in the 
Bonaparte Gulf. As well, over in West 
Irian, Freeport Indonesia, through 
their contractors Bechtel Pacific, were 
setting up a huge copper mining oper­
ation. At that time, the cattle indu~ 
try was booming. All of these indust­
ries were served from towns in the 
Northern Te rri tory and, in particular, 
Darwin was getting the bulk of the 
benefit from this development. 

What do we have today? Gove is pro­
ducing but very little development is 
going over there; Groote Eylandt still 
has some develq>ment but basically is 
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just producing and we are certainly 
very glad of that. Frances Creek, for 
various reasons, has ceased to exist; 
Mount Bundy has ceased to exist; 
Tipperary has been wound down - there 
is still an attempt being made to make 
some sort of viable operation out of it 
but on nowhere near the scale that it 
was operating; the North Australian 
Development Corporation has gone bust; 
oil search has ceased although there is 
some hope that it may start up again; 
Freeport Indonesia is operating as a 
mining company towards the end of their 
development stage but they pulled out 
of Darwin because of union trouble with 
shipping; and I do not think I have to 
tell you about the situation of the 
cattle industry. Things look pretty 
grim in the-Northern Territory. 

I have very high hopes that the 
Federal Government will give us the 
go-ahead for mining uranium. I feel 
certain that that decision will be made 
very soon. Of course, we have the ALP 
to consider and they have accepted as 
their policy that no uranium should be 
mined. If ever the ALP has made a 
decision detrimental to the development 
of Australia, that must be one of the 
greatest. It is absolutely unbe­
lievable. It is significant that it 
once again shows that the Labor Party 
is no longer a viable political party; 
it is now controlled by the extreme 
left wing who - I do not have to give 
proof because we all know - are there 
to try to destroy the type of system 
that we work under. The Northern Terri­
tory has no development at the moment 
and relies completely on government 
spending. That is the way that these 
people like to see things because, if 
they get control of the government 
and I can assure you that, if the Labor 
Party get back into power, it will be 
the left wing that starts pulling the 
strings - the Northern Territory will 
be set up beautifully because we will 
not have any private development upon 
which we can rely. 

The f act that the ALP have said that 
they will not mine uranium will be 
damaging to our image and will create 
problems with people wishing to negot­
iate contracts. I think we can over­
come this by our present Federal 
Government taking a hard line. I sup-
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port their proposal to take a hard line 
with extremism in the unions so that 
development can take place. Certainly, 
with regard to the local element of 
extremism in the unions, if I am in a 
position to do so in the next Assembly, 
I intend to support the Federal Govern­
ment in taking any hard stands against 
the attitude that will set back the 
development of the Northern Territory 
and Australia. Hopefully, this problem 
can be overcome. Once the development 
starts taking place the Federal Govern­
ment, like any big business' operation 
which has a branch in an area that is 
not productive but has spent a lot of 
money there for years in a hope that 
eventually something will come out of 
that particular area, will see a result 
for the investment that they have put 
into the Northern Territory. '·!hen their 
investment starts to be realised, they 
will be prepared to invest more money 
in the future of the Northern Terri­
tory. Stemming from the development of 
uranium - and I am not talking about 
the issue of why we should or should 
not mine uranium; I am talking purely 
about the development of a resource -
the money coming from that will keep 
the Territory stable and cause it to 
grow. I hope that, with the coming of 
the uranium development, the Northern 
Territory can prosper. Our ALP 
apponents in the forthcoming election 
have stated that the Northern Territory 
branch supports the stand taken at the 
general conference. If they support 
that stand, which was a victory for the 
left wing, it confirms what I have al­
ways said: the ALP in the Northern 
Territory belongs to the left wing of 
that organisation. If the people in the 
Northern Territory, by some miscon­
ception, return a majority of those 
people to this House, I am afraid that 
we will be in for a very sorry time. 

Mr VALE: There are a couple of points 
that I wanted to raise this afternoon. 
The first one pertains to the sewerage 
farms in Alice Springs which are in the 
honourable member for MacDonnell's 
electorate. It probably shows what the 
residents of Alice Springs think of 
MacDonnell. The honourable member for 
Casuarina has already passed some 
comment on the smell which comes from 
the sewerage ponds out in his area and 
we have exactly the same problem in 
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Alice Springs. Also with the rapid 
growth rate in Central Australia in 
recent years, they continue to build 
sewerage ponds across what is known 
generally as th'e commonage down there, 
an area which is reserved for later 
development of recreational areas. The 
more they spend on these sewerage 
ponds, the longer it will be, if ever, 
before this area is developed for 
recreational purposes. 

I would suggest that, instead of 
spending upwards of 585,000 to SlOO,OOO 
every other year on additional ponds, 
they could convert from primary to 
secondary treatment of sewage and thus 
eliminate the smell. From then on, in­
stead of spending SlOO,OOO on building 
add,:i.tional ponds, they could pump that 
money into the prov~s~on of" small 
parks, roads, footpaths and access to 
this area and continue to do that over 
a period of years. Central Australian 
people are extremely patient. We do 
not want a recreational area created 
tomorrow but we would be willing to 
wait while it is done progressively. 
Instead of continually building these 
ponds, that valuable water could be 
used in getting these areas ready and 
in irrigating them. 

My second point relates to housing in 
remote areas. I am talking about 
government homes. Residents on mission 
settlements and outlying police 
stations are at a distinct disadvantage 
compared to residents of major towns. 
Public servants in major towns are 
allowed to purchase their homes after a 
certain number of years' residency. We 
need competent, qualified people out in 
the bush. Those people who are contin­
ually !laying rent out in the bush 
should be getting some benefit after a 
long period of service. To encourage 
them, I would suggest that a portion of 
their rent should be credited against 
the possible purchase of a home in 
Alice, Tennant, Katherine, Nhulunbuy or 
Darwin so that, when and if they decide 
to live in town with their families, 
they will not be so seriously dis­
advantaged as they presently are. 

Mr BALLANTYNE, I thought I would say 
a few words since it is the last day of 
our term of office in this Assembly. I 
must say that it has given me much 
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pleasure to have been a member of such 
a great team. The thing that I would 
like to talk about is apprenticeship. 'I 
see a need in the Territory for a 
streamlining of the apprenticeship 
system, particularly in the light of 
people's lack of interest in taking up 
apprenticeships in the past few years. 
This has caused many problems in indus­
try. At the same time, tremendous 
apprenticeship schemes have been pro­
moted and conditions for apprentices on 
the job have been greatly improved. In 
my time, apprentices had to do all the 
dirty jobs and did not become tradesmen 
until they had completed 5 years. In 
some ways, it was a disciplinary thing 
but it did not give to the younger 
person the satisfaction of being able 
to do the same job as the man working 
alongside him. 

I can see merit in streamlining the 
ordinance and looking at the educat­
ional system through the Darwin 
Community College. For example, they 
could set up a training school for 
apprentices at places like Gove and in­
vite interested lads from various areas 
to take on major trades. The report on 
the power station shows that there will 
be opportunities for apprentices and 
other industries will come such as 
uranium and perhaps work will be 
offered in the MacArthur River area. We 
hope that this will increase opport­
unities for young people in the Terri­
tory because they have not much to hang 
on to at the moment. Many of them will 
move away from the Territory or take on 
menial jobs that do not have much 
satisfaction. That is why many people 
become disenchanted with things these 
days. The young people whom we call 
"drop-outs" do not really have anything 
to hang on to. They have no trade and 
they have no interest. When they become 
of age, all they can say is that they 
will do any damn thing. If a man has 
any character at all, he will want to 
do something for the future. The 
Commonwealth has a craft system which 
will help apprentices as well as 
employers. \.Je only hope that the next 
Assembly will streamline the ordinance 
and examine the whole apprenticeship 
system in the Territory. 

I would also like to talk about 
domestic flights connecting with inter-

n'ational flights. He have a ludicrous 
situation whereby people have to come 
in from Cairns to Gove to Darwin or 
perhaps from Kununurra and other places 
to link up with an international 
flight. On one particular day the 
international flight take.s 0 ff about 
half an hour before the domestic flight 
gets in. On these occasions, people 
with families have to stop overnight 
before flying to Singapore or other 
countries, perhaps on to England. I be­
lieve there is an inquiry at present 
into domestic flights but how long has 
it taken us to wake up? 

You cannot go back from Darwin to 
Gove on a Friday morning on Ansett be­
cause you will upset the two airline 
system. If I wanted to fly back there, 
I would have to fly to Cairns because I 
could n'ot get off lK Gove. This is a 
ludicrous situation. You have the same 
flight the night before coming from 
Cairns via Gove to Darwin. You cannot 
fly from Gove to Darwin but you have 2 
planes coming in on parallel flights on 
the one day, TAA and Ansett. I know 
competition is a good thing but I think 
they should rationalise those services 
and look at cutting down on the flight 
costs from one area to another. In the 
Territory, we pay more per flag fall as 
they call it than any other place. I 
bring that to the attention of the 
Assembly because it is important that 
we should have a reasonable system. 
Qantas does not take any consideration 
of domestic flight times at all. 

There is nothing more that I would 
like to say. Mr Speaker, but I wish 
everyone all the best in the forth­
coming elections. 

Mr MANUELL: Earlier on this after­
noon, the Cabinet Member for Transport 
and Industry made some remarks about 
the mining of uranium. I would like to 
draw the Assembly's attention to the 
general philosophy that seems to have 
emanated from Central Australia in 
recent weeks on the mining of uranium 
and the establishment of a petroleum 
refinery. The honourable member for 
Gillen made some reference earlier in 
the sittings to the planned petroleum 
refinery in Alice Springs. I would like 
to express my concern about the overall 
philosophy behind some of the things 
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that have been said and express concern 
about the effects they have. 

Representatives of the Australian 
Labor Party in Alice Springs expressed 
doubts about the value of any contri­
bution from the mining of uranium to­
wards the economy of the Northern 
Territory. At a later date, they also 
expressed some doubt as to the value 
for the Northern Territory of the 
establishment of a refinery in Alice 
Sp rings. I serious ly q ues tion the 
integrity of the people who make these 
statements. In last weekend's Aust­
ralian, W.D. Scott published an assess­
ment of their findings on the value of 
the contribution to Australia from the 
mining of uranium in the foreseeable 
future. I apologise for not being able 
to produce the facts giv.en in that 
article because I cannot trace the copy 
of the Australian in the members' 
lounge. However, it did indicate that 
there were substantial incomes to be 
earned from the exporting of uranium 
overseas. I do not think any of us have 
any doubts about the ability of uranium 
to generate export income. If the Aust­
ralian Labor Party feels so secure in 
its ability to survive in today's world 
without sharing Australia's resources 
with the rest of the world in exchange 
for cash, I seriously doubt its overall 
integrity. 

The same situation applies to its 
assessment of the importance and signi­
ficance of the establishment of a small 
petroleum refinery in Central Aust­
ralia. Mr John Thomas, the deputy 
leader of the ALP team contesting the 
Assembly elections, suggested that the 
contribution to the Territory by the 
establishment of a refinery would be 
negligible because all 0 f t he funds, 
equipment and expertise for the estab­
lishment 0 f t hat refinery would come 
from outside the area. He suggested 
that all of the profits generated would 
go outside the area and therefore there 
would be little contribution to the 
Northern Territory as a whole or 
Central Australia in particular. I 
seriously question the integrity of a 
person who makes such statements. What 
a lot of baloney! The companies in­
volved in the exploration of the hydro­
carbons in that area have based them­
selves locally with regional offices 
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and officers. The expert officers have 
come in from outside and they have 
based themselves in Alice Springs a~d 

become residents. They have purchased 
goods and services in the area and they 
have gone ~o see the local doctors in 
the area. The companies have purchased 
motor ',ehicles locally; they have 
employed local labour; and they have 
used local trucking companies to carry 
their equipment from Alice Springs to 
the site of their exploration. To say 
that there is no value to the local 
economy is ridiculous stupidity. 

What fundamental basis have people 
like this for any claim that they will 
offer the people of the Northern Terri­
tory any opportunities if they are 
elected to power? I would suggest that 
this type of thinking does not reflect 
true Territorian attitudes; it does not 
reflect pioneering spirit. If this 
Northern Territory has any survival 
potential, it will be from within its 
own resources and from its own people. 
That does not mean a centralist govern­
ment or central funding. 

Mr Speaker, Mr Thomas also suggested­
.that one reason why Alice Springs is 
not enjoying good times at the moment 
is because of the drop-off in capital 
expenditure by the ~ederal ~overnment. 

In reply to a series of questions from 
the honourable member for Gillen this 
monring, the Cabinet l1ember for Finance 
and Community Development indicated 
quite clearly that money was being spent 
in the Alice Springs region. I under­
stand that contracts have been let 
which are not evep included in the 
honourable Cabinet Member's answer. To 
claim that the ultimate success and 
survival of the Alice Springs region or 
any other centre in the Northern Terri­
tory is dependent on government expend­
iture is absolute rot. That gets away 
from our basic concept of government 
and our basic concept of progress. 

What is seriously needed by this 
Northern Territory is further private 
enterprise and the Federal Government 
and the Assembly should be looking to­
wards the support of private enterprise 
and making certain that any opportunity 
that arises in mining exploration, 
cattle production or any form of 
commercial enterprise is given support. 
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If the Northern Territory has any 
future at all, it has to be let go; it 
c,annot be held back. There are plenty 
of people in the Northern Territory who 
have lived here a long time. These 
people know the Territory, they know 
its pitfalls and they know how hard it 
can be in terms of weather and changing 
opportunities. Overall, the Northern 
Territory has an immense potential and 
immense opportunity. It is up to us as 
legislators to convince our Federal 
colleagues that the Northern Territory 
people and enterprises must be given 
every possible opportunity to go on to­
wards further development. 

Mr SPEAKER: Honourable members, when 
Speaker Kilgariff handed over to me in 
1975, he remarked that he had had 
wonderful support from the staff and 
also from members. I can verify this. 
The staff were so trained that, when 
Clerk Walker became ill and Acting 
Clerk Thompson suffered an injury, the 
Assembly functioned efficiently with 
these advisers absent. Incidentally, 
Clerk I .. alker is on sick leave until 
October, but Acting Clerk Thompson has 
performed flawlessly since. 

I thank all members of the staff for 
their loyalty and record with regret 
various illnesses and the retirement of 

Hr Les Brooking, Editor of Debates, and 
the resignation of Mrs Vivienne 
Paspaley and Mrs Kerry Hard. These 
people helped to make tn!:: Speaker's lot 
a happy one. 

°1 must record my appreciation of the 
task achieved by the Majority Leader. 
He took charge of a bunch of raw re­
cruits, and moulded them into an 
efficient Cabinet and an efficient 
party. This was a virtual miracle when 
you consider that we had a cyclone and 
the place was blown down. 1 think that 
the Executive M,embers have performed 
very well. The Independents have also 
performed exceptionally well. 

1 therefore thank all people 
associated with the Assembly the 
draftsmen, the staff, advisers and 
honourable members - for their courtesy 
and cooperation. I wish elected members 
well in their campaigns and reiterate 
that, without exception, they have done 
a first-class job. ,May your next 
Speaker have such a fine team. 
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Motion agreed to; the 
adjourned sine die. 

Assembly 
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